

East Tennessee State University Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Student Works

5-2022

Behavioral Effects and Neurobiological Mechanisms of 3-Aminobenzimide in a Rodent Model of Chronic Psychological Stress

Liza Wills East Tennessee State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://dc.etsu.edu/etd

Part of the Behavioral Neurobiology Commons, Biological Psychology Commons, and the Pharmacology Commons

Recommended Citation

Wills, Liza, "Behavioral Effects and Neurobiological Mechanisms of 3-Aminobenzimide in a Rodent Model of Chronic Psychological Stress" (2022). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations.* Paper 4011. https://dc.etsu.edu/etd/4011

This Dissertation - embargo is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Works at Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. For more information, please contact digilib@etsu.edu. Behavioral Effects and Neurobiological Mechanisms of 3-Aminobenzimide in a

Rodent Model of Chronic Psychological Stress

A dissertation

presented to

the faculty of the Department of Psychology

East Tennessee State University

In partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree

Doctor of Philosophy in Psychology, Experimental concentration

by

Liza J. Wills

May 2022

Russell W. Brown, Ph.D., Co-Chair

Eric W. Sellers, Ph.D., Co-Chair

Gregory A. Ordway, Ph.D., Committee Member

Meredith K. Ginley, Ph.D., Committee Member

Keywords: major depressive disorder, PARP-inhibitor, neuroinflammation

ABSTRACT

Behavioral Effects and Neurobiological Mechanisms of 3-Aminobenzimide in a

Rodent Model of Chronic Psychological Stress

by

Liza J. Wills

Major depressive disorder (MDD) is a leading cause of disability worldwide, with a lifetime prevalence rate of approximately 20%. Inadequate pharmacological treatment methods for MDD are a significant debilitating factor. Patient estimates suggest that the treatment resistance rate for pharmacological interventions is over 30%. Postmortem analyses of human tissue of individuals diagnosed with MDD have shown an increase in Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP-1) mRNA gene expression in prefrontal cortical white matter when compared to psychiatrically normal brain tissue. In order to further investigate this issue, the present study used the social defeat stress/chronic unpredictable stress (SDS + CUS) rodent model of depression to induce a state of chronic psychological distress. Rats were treated with either the PARP-inhibitor, 3aminobenzamide (3-AB); a common selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor (SSRI) fluoxetine (FLX), or saline. During the stress manipulation we conducted the sucrose preference test, results revealed that saline-treated rats which had undergone SDS + CUS showed significant reductions in sucrose preference compared to all other groups. In addition, a social interaction test was conducted one day after the stress manipulation, and saline-treated stressed animals demonstrated less social interaction compared to all other groups, indicating the stress manipulation was effective. Neurobiological assays were conducted to examine PARP expression, microglial morphology, and proinflammatory cytokine expression. Though we

expected to find a decrease, results from immunofluorescence studies of tissue sections revealed an elevation of PARP-1 protein expression in prefrontal cortical gray matter in the FLX/Stress group compared with SAL/Stress group. Microglial morphological changes indicated that the SAL/Stress group had significantly more prolate microglia when compared to all other treatment groups, suggesting early activation of microglia, an indicator of neuroinflammation. Increases in IL-1 β and TNF- α expression was observed in the hippocampus of the SAL/Stress group when compared to all other treatment groups. Interestingly, IL-6 expression was significantly elevated in the SAL/Stress group when compared to the FLX/Stress group and the CTRL/No stress group but did not significantly differ from the 3-AB/Stress group. This study revealed therapeutic potential of 3-AB for the treatment of stress-related disorders, as well as the neuroinflammatory mechanisms associated with chronic stress.

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to:

My husband, Gary Wills, who has always been my number one supporter throughout graduate school.

The best dogs in the world, Zoe & Buck, even on the worst of days I knew once I got home, they would cheer me right up.

My parents who have always pushed me to become the best version of myself and who have taught me the joys of learning.

My siblings, Nic, Elizabeth, & Jack, no matter how tough life gets whenever we get around each other we all start acting like kids again, cracking jokes and picking on each other.

Finally, the animals used in this project and all of scientific research without them scientific advancement would not be possible.

"The Harvard Law of Animal Behavior holds that under controlled experimental conditions of temperature, time, lighting, feeding, and training, the organism will behave as it damn well

pleases."

- Joel Garreau

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my advisor, Dr. Russell Brown. Who knew that one psychopharmacology class in undergrad could change my life trajectory! Without your unwavering support and guidance my success in this program would not have been possible. Dr. Eric Sellers, I am grateful for your patient support. Dr. Gregory Ordway, I truly appreciate your knowledge, expertise, and for allowing me to use your lab as if it were my own. Dr. Meredith Ginley, your insight on human psychopathologies has aided me in conducting more translationally relevant preclinical research.

I'm extremely grateful to my lab mates, especially, Loren Peeters, who had to endure listening to me rant about new podcasts or random facts that I have learned. I would also like to thank Dr. Hui Wang-Heaton for her invaluable insight and patience when teaching me how to conduct IHC. I would like to recognize Seth Jewett, Grayson Aldridge, and Rolf Fritz for their guidance and assistance. Dr. Michelle Chandley, thank you for your valuable advice and for letting me use your cryostat. I would also like to extend my deepest gratitude to my future postdoc advisor, Dr. Justin Gass for your support and guidance during the completion of my degree.

Thanks, should also go to Dr. Greg Hanley, Jennie Hoard, and all of the DLAR staff! My research could not have been complete without the superb animal care that you all provide.

I'd like to acknowledge Dr. Chelsea Robertson for being the best study buddy around and for always having my back as we endured the highest of highs and lowest of lows of grad school.

Lastly, I would like to express my appreciation to Alexandra Elbakyan, you are a god among us mere mortals.

ABSTRACT	2
DEDICATION	4
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	5
LIST OF TABLES	9
LIST OF FIGURES	
Chapter 1. Introduction	11
Stress and Immune Response	11
Chronic Stress and Oxidative Stress	
Neuroinflammation and Depression	
Glial Cells and Depression	15
Microglia	16
Major Depressive Disorder	19
Etiology of MDD	
Gender Differences	
Adverse Childhood Experiences	
Chronic Medical Illnesses	
Current Pharmacological Treatments	
Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitors	
Tricyclic Antidepressants	
Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors	
Poly (ADP-ribose) Polymerases	
PARP Inhibitors as a Novel Antidepressant	
Modeling in Preclinical Research	
Chronic Social Defeat Stress	
Chronic Unpredictable Stress	
Social Defeat & Chronic Unpredictable Stress	
Purpose of Current Study	
Chapter 2. Proposed Methods	39
Animals & Housing Environment	39
Drugs and Solutions	39
Female Rat Ovariectomy	39
Social Defeat Stress Paradigm (SDS)	40
Chronic Unpredictable Stressors (CUS)	40

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Length of Study	41
Sucrose Preference Test	42
Social Interaction Test	43
Tissue Collection	43
Immunohistochemistry	44
PARP-1 Tissue Sectioning	44
PARP-1 Fluorescent IHC Staining & Imaging	44
PARP-1 Western Blot	46
IBA-1 Tissue Sectioning	47
IBA-1 Microglia IHC & Confocal Microscopy	47
Cytokine ELISA	48
ΤΝF-α	49
IL-1β	50
IL-6	51
Statistical Analyses	51
Sucrose Consumption Task	52
Social Interaction Task	52
PARP IHC	52
PARP Western Blots	53
IBA-1 IHC	53
ELISAs	54
Chapter 3. Results	55
Sucrose Preference Test	55
Social Interaction Test	57
PARP-1 IHC	59
PFC L1	60
PFC L3-6	62
Forceps Minor of the Corpus Callosum	63
PARP-1 Western Blots	65
IBA-1 IHC	67
Gray Matter	72
White Matter	72
ELISAs	81
ΤΝF-α	81

IL-1β	
IL-6	
Chapter 4. Discussion	
Sucrose Preference Test	
Social Interaction Test	
PARP-1 IHC & PARP-1 Western Blots	
IBA-1 IHC	
Analyses of Cytokines	
Limitations	
Conclusion	
References	
VITA	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Descriptive Statistics of Sucrose Preference Test	. 55
Table 2. Descriptive Statistics of Social Interaction Test	. 58
Table 3. Descriptive Statistics of PARP-1 IHC	. 60
Table 4. Descriptive Statistics of Gray Matter Microglia Soma Morphology	. 68
Table 5. Descriptive Statistics of Gray Matter Microglia Filament Morphology	. 69
Table 6. Descriptive Statistics of White Matter Microglia Soma Morphology	. 70
Table 7. Descriptive Statistics of White Matter Microglia Filament Morphology	. 71
Table 8. Descriptive Statistics of Cytokine Protein Expression (pg/mL)	85

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Function of PARP-1 in DNA Damage	
Figure 2. Oxidative Stress and PARP Activation in Microglia	
Figure 3. Experimental Timeline	
Figure 4. Overall mean (± SEM) in Sucrose Preference	57
Figure 5. Overall Mean (± SEM) of Time Spent in Avoidance Zone	59
Figure 6. Group Means (± SEM) of PARP-1 in L1 Region	61
Figure 7. Group Means (± SEM) of PARP-1 Area Fraction in L3-6 Region	63
Figure 8. Group Means (± SEM) of PARP-1 Area Fraction in the FMI Region	64
Figure 9. Western Blot Group Means (± SEM) of PARP-1	66
Figure 10. IBA-1 IHC Microglia Soma Morphology in PFC Gray Matter	75
Figure 11. IBA-1 IHC Microglia Filament Morphology in PFC Gray Matter	77
Figure 12. IBA-1 IHC Microglia Soma Morphology in PFC White Matter	79
Figure 13. IBA-1 IHC Microglia Filament Morphology in PFC White Matter	79
Figure 14. TNF-α Protein Expression in the Ventral Hippocampus	82
Figure 15. IL-1β Protein Expression in the Ventral Hippocampus	
Figure 16. IL-6 Protein Expression in the Ventral Hippocampus	

Chapter 1. Introduction

Allostasis exemplifies the active physiologic process of maintaining homeostasis with the engagement of the nervous, endocrine, and immune systems while an organism interacts with the environment (McEwen, 2007; Smith & Vale, 2006; Sterling, 1988). When an organism encounters a perceived threat, a mild acute stress response is initiated causing behavioral and physiological changes (Chu et al., 2020). The stress response begins when activation of the sympathetic-adreno-medullary (SAM) axis notifies the adrenal medulla to release epinephrine and norepinephrine (NE), in order to initiate a state of temporary arousal. Subsequently, the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis activates, leading the adrenal cortex to secrete glucocorticoids allowing the body to return to allostasis (Khan & Khan, 2017; Smith & Vale, 2006). A pivotal aspect of the normal stress response is that once the stressor is removed, the body will return to allostasis (Kalinichenko et al., 2019). However, exposure to chronic stress leads to deleterious physiological and psychological consequences, such as a compromised immune function (Dhabhar, 2009), diabetes (Chen et al., 2003), obesity (Razzoli & Bartolomucci, 2016), heart disease (Vitaliano et al., 2002), anxiety (Vyas et al., 2004), and depression (Brown et al., 2004; Drazen et al., 2001).

Stress and Immune Response

The immune and endocrine systems are very closely intertwined, so much so that immune cells contain "stress" hormone receptors. These hormones can modulate immune function through one of two ways: 1) directly, by binding to its respected receptor on the cell's surface or 2) indirectly, by initiating deregulatory cytokine production, such as interferon- γ (IFN- γ), interleukin-1 (IL-1), and tumor-necrosis factor (TNF; Glaser & Kiecolt-Glaser, 2005). Stressors can elicit several types of immune responses depending on certain factors, such as

11

duration of a stressor, the stressor's effect on leukocyte distribution in the body, and whether endogenous or synthetic glucocorticoids are involved (Dhabhar, 2014). An acute stressor is thought to activate an immunoprotective response to prepare the immune system for challenges (e.g., wound, surgery, infection; Dhabhar & McEwen, 1996). Studies have indicated that after a brief stressor, glucocorticoids can mediate the activity of leukocytes causing these cells to migrate from lymphoid organs to peripheral blood and skin (Dhabhar & McEwen, 1996; 1997). Contrarily, chronic stress has been shown to be immunosuppressive or immunopathological (Glaser & Kiecolt-Glaser, 2005). Epel and colleagues (2004) demonstrated that women who reported high levels of chronic stress had blood lymphocytes and monocytes with significantly shorter telomeres than women who reported low levels of stress. This suggests that chronic stress enhances the aging of immune cells and contributes to immune function dysregulation (Epel et al., 2004).

Chronic Stress and Oxidative Stress

Oxidative stress is indicative of cellular imbalance, in which reactive oxygen species (ROS) proliferation exceeds the neutralizing ability of antioxidants, leading to the damage of lipids, DNA, RNA, and other nearby molecules (Bettridge, 2000). Cortisol reactivity is thought to be a mediator of oxidative damage among people who are chronically stressed. Specifically, chronically stressed individuals show significantly elevated levels of cortisol and markers of oxidative damage when compared to low-stressed controls (Aschbacher et al., 2013). In a chronic unpredictable stress (CUS) rodent model of depression, it was demonstrated that chronically stressed rats had significantly increased levels of several markers of oxidative stress in similar brain regions as humans with major depressive disorder (MDD). In particular, the stressed rats showed a significant increase in lipid peroxidation in the prefrontal cortex and a

significant increase of mRNA levels of 8-oxoG glycosylase1 (*Ogg1*) and methionine sulfoxide reductase A (*MsrA*) in the hippocampus (Herbet et al., 2017). A collaborating laboratory reported similar results in human postmortem brain tissue, in that the brain tissue of humans with MDD had significantly shorter oligodendrocyte telomeres and increased *Ogg1* mRNA levels when compared to psychiatrically normal postmortem tissue (Szebeni et al., 2014).

Neuroinflammation and Depression

Inflammation is defined as the activation of the innate immune system. During an acute inflammatory response, the immune system must neutralize the threat and return the body to homeostasis as quick as possible (Chen et al., 2018). However, if the inflammatory response is activated for an extended period it begins to have a deleterious impact on the body. Neuroinflammation has been implicated in psychiatric illnesses, such as schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and MDD (Swardfager et al., 2016). Over the past several decades there have been numerous studies that have indicated the critical role of inflammation in the development and severity of depression (Irwin & Miller, 2007; Schleifer et al., 1989; Zorrilla et al., 2001). Specifically, studies have shown that otherwise medically healthy individuals exhibited increased blood plasma levels of inflammatory markers, such as inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, and acute phase proteins (for review: Raison et al., 2006). Moreover, there is a high prevalence rate of MDD or depressive symptomology in autoimmune disorders, such as type-1 diabetes, HIV, and irritable bowel syndrome. This suggests that there may be a common pathological factor between these two types of seemingly different disorders (Arias et al., 2011; Sriram et al., 2015).

Initially, it was believed that the blood-brain-barrier (BBB) and blood-cerebrospinal fluid barrier (BCSFB) prevented peripheral immune cells from entering the brain (Marques & Sousa, 2014). However, researchers have now demonstrated numerous ways in which the peripheral immune system interacts with the central nervous system (CNS). For example, afferent vagus neurons contain IL-1 β and prostaglandin receptors, enabling inflammatory signals to transmit directly to the nucleus tractus solitarius of the brainstem (Olofsson et al., 2012). Peripheral cytokines may also enter the CNS by means of volume diffusion via the BCSFB of the choroid plexus or the ventricles (Dantzer, 2009). Additionally, the BBB can actively transport immune cells in and out of CNS via the inflammatory signaling molecule, nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B; Miller et al., 2009).

The release of proinflammatory cytokines (i.e., TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6) in the CNS impacts multiple molecular pathways. Namely, pro-inflammatory cytokines stimulate mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK), thus augmenting the quantity and activity of neuronal presynaptic reuptake pumps resulting in a reduction of monoamines in the synapse (Miller & Raison, 2006). Additionally, pro-inflammatory cytokines activate indoleamine 2,3 dioxygenase (IDO), an enzyme that metabolizes tryptophan into kynurenic acid, thereby compromising the availability of tryptophan to become serotonin (5-HT; Réus et al., 2017; Wichers & Maes, 2004).

Furthermore, psychological stressors can activate the innate immune system without a pathogenic challenge, a phenomenon known as "sterile inflammation" (Fleshner, 2013; Fleshner et al., 2017; Rock et al., 2010). When tissue damage is recognized, in the absence of pathogens, the innate immune system will initiate a sterile inflammatory response. This results in the release of damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) such as S100 proteins, heat shock protein 72, and high-mobility group box-1(HMGB1). Once these endogenous molecules get released into the extracellular environment, they have the potential to activate local and systemic inflammatory responses (Campisi et al., 2003; Fleshner, 2013; Frank et al., 2019).

Glial Cells and Depression

Glial cells, derived from the Greek word for "glue", were thought of as basic structural cells in the CNS, until recently. Now, it is known that these cells are profoundly complex and are key mediators in most, if not all, CNS activity (For review see Jäkel & Dimou, 2017). Studies are constantly unveiling glial cell dysfunctions at the core of many psychiatric disorders, including MDD (Rajkowska & Miguel-Hidalgo, 2007). There are three major types of glial cells that are thought to be dysregulated in depression: oligodendrocytes, astrocytes, and microglia.

Oligodendrocytes are specialized myelinating glial cells in which their membranes enwrap neuronal axons to enhance the saltatory conduction of action potentials (Domingues et al., 2016; Nave & Wener, 2014; Tasaki, 1939). Additionally, oligodendrocytes structurally control the diameter of axons and dictate the amount of spacing ion channels receive along the nodes of Ranvier, mediating the electrical properties of axons (Barres, 2008; Kaplan et al., 2001). Oligodendrocytes have the highest metabolic rate of any cell in the CNS, making them highly susceptible to oxidative stress (Connor & Menzies, 1996; McTigue & Tripathi, 2008). This is largely due to their prolific production of myelin membrane, possessing the ability to synthesize three-times the cell's weight in membrane daily, eventually supporting a membrane that is 100-times the weight of the oligodendrocyte (McLaurin & Young, 1995; McTigue & Tripathi, 2008). In order to perform this feat, oligodendrocytes need to consume copious amounts of ATP and oxygen to produce adequate amounts of energy. However, if the byproducts of ATP and oxygen are not metabolized properly this results in the creation of ROS, an increased risk of neuroinflammation, and the demyelination of neurons due to the death of oligodendrocytes (Bradl & Lassman, 2010).

Astrocytes are the most abundant and multifaceted type of glial cells. They play a crucial

role in maintaining homeostasis in the brain, by preserving the integrity of the BBB, providing nutrients to neurons, and regulating oxidative stress (Rajkowska & Stockmeier, 2013; Sofroniew & Vinters, 2010). During optimal conditions, astrocytes provide an antioxidant response by breaking down and clearing out free radicals in the CNS. However, during pathological conditions, such as when the system is under stress, astrocytes begin producing ROS and other types of free radicals, thus increasing oxidative stress and DNA damage in the brain, leading to increased inflammation (Vainchtein & Molofsky, 2020).

Research has shown that astrocytes, along with microglia, are key mediators in CNS inflammation by releasing pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g., IL-1, IL-6, TGF- β , and TNF- α). These cytokines, in turn, can recruit and activate peripheral cytokines to aid in the restoration of homeostasis. Unfortunately, excessive levels of these cytokines have been shown to cause neural injury, which has been correlated with MDD (Rajkowska & Stockmeier, 2013). Although it is known that all glial cells are critical in the maintenance of homeostasis, the current study will be focusing on microglial function and psychological stress.

Microglia

Microglia are the resident immune cells of the CNS and share a common origin with peripheral macrophages (For review see Kettenmann et al., 2011). Microglial cells are the primary means of protection in the brain. When in the sentinel state, microglia are actively surveying the microenvironment for threats by using their motile and ramified processes (Colton & Wilcock, 2010; Giulian et al., 1995 Jia et al., 2020). Other roles microglia aid in are associated with neurodevelopment, such as mediating neurogenesis (Al-Onaizi et al., 2020; McPherson et al., 2010), synaptic formation (Andoh & Koyama, 2021; Parkhurst et al., 2013), and synaptic pruning (Hong et al., 2016; Paolicelli et al., 2011).

16

When there is a disruption to cerebral homeostasis microglia transition into their active state changing their shape, gene expression, and functional behavior (Colton & Wilcock, 2010; Giulian et al., 1995; Kettenmann et al., 2011). Microglia have two known active states, classical activation (M1) and alternative activation (M2; Boche et al., 2012; Jia et al., 2020). During classical activation microglia mediate proinflammation by activating (NOD)-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) which in turn stimulates the secretion of cytokines (i.e., IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α) and other mediators of inflammation (i.e., inducible nitric oxide synthase [iNOS], cyclooxygenase [COX], and matrix metalloproteinase [MMP]). In contrast, the alternative activation is responsible for resolution and repair by preventing neurotoxicity and promoting the release of anti-inflammatory properties (i.e., IL-4, IL-13, IL-10, and transforming growth factor [TGF-ß]; Saijo & Glass, 2011; Tang & Le, 2016). A state of microglial decline or dystrophy has also been observed (Jia et al., 2020). In this state of decline, microglia are characterized as being swollen and de-ramified with decreased mitotic activity. Interestingly, this deactivation has been reported during depressive-like behavioral states and is thought to occur due to an overactivation of microglia during later stages of depression. The high metabolic load disturbs the balance between anabolism and catabolism in these cells, causing them to succumb to death (Jia et al., 2020; Streit et al. 2020; Streit et al., 2004).

Accumulating evidence suggests that chronic stress can prime microglia into a proinflammatory activation state that contributes to the onset of depression (For review see Jia et al., 2020; See also Dantzer, 2009; Frank et al., 2007; Frank et al., 2019; Wohleb et al., 2012). The exact mechanisms as to how psychological stress induces microglial activation is enigmatic however, several factors have been implicated. Stressors can initiate molecular patterns of threat such as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPS) and DAMPs leading to microglial priming and sensitization towards a neuroinflammatory response (Fleshner, 2013; Fleshner et al., 2017; Jia et al., 2020). One study demonstrated that rats subjected to the inescapable tail shock (ITS) paradigm had significantly increased levels of extracellular hippocampal HMGB1, a DAMP that mediates proinflammatory microglial activation, compared to control rats. However, the administration of BoxA, an HMGB1 antagonist, prevented stress-induced sensitization of proinflammatory microglial activation (Weber et al., 2015). Thus, microglial activation may potentially be mediated by stress-induced molecular patterns (Frank et al., 2019).

Furthermore, stress-induced aberrant neuronal activity has been suggested to contribute to proinflammatory microglial activation. It is established that microglia have receptors for an agglomeration of neurotransmitters (e.g., GABA, glutamate; Liu et al., 2016; Mead et al., 2012; Noda et al., 2000). Rats that underwent acute stressors displayed transient microglial activation in the areas surrounding neurons expressing c-Fos, a protein marker for neuronal activity, in the periaqueductal gray, a region of the brain associated with the stress response. Thus, this suggests a correlation between neuronal activity and stress-induced microglial activation (Sugama et al., 2009).

Stressors have also been associated with reductions in fractalkine signaling, a crucial pathway in neuronal-microglial crosstalk (Cardona et al., 2006; Harrison et al., 1998; Winkler et al., 2017). Fractalkine (CX₃CL1) is a chemokine that is predominantly expressed in neurons and fractalkine receptors (CX₃CR1) are exclusively found on microglia. CX₃CL1plays an important role in attenuating microglial activation as a means to return the cells back to their sentinel state (Lyons et al., 2009). Socially defeated mice have displayed significant reductions in CX₃CL1 and CX₃CR1 expression, indicating that stress negatively impacts the production of this chemokine (Wohleb et al., 2013; Wohleb et al., 2014).

18

Major Depressive Disorder

Psychological stress transpires when the demands of environmental or internal stimuli exceeds one's perceived ability to cope (Cohen et al., 1991; Glaser & Kiecolt-Glaser, 2005). For decades, research has demonstrated that people diagnosed with MDD also exhibit dysregulation of the HPA axis, with increased levels of cortisol and corticotrophin-releasing hormone (Board et al., 1955; Nemeroff & Evans, 1984; Thai et al., 2021; Vreeburg et al., 2009). The dysfunction is associated with the glucocorticoid receptor signaling, contributing to the chronic hypersecretions of corticotrophin-releasing hormone (Nandam et al., 2019). Namely, neuropeptides, (e.g., corticotrophin-releasing hormone) fail to adapt to chronically stressful situations, as they would in a healthy individual (de Kloet et al., 2005). Preclinical researchers have observed when rodents are chronically administered corticosterone, the rodent homologue to cortisol, they manifest depressive-like phenotypes (Gourley et al., 2008; Sterner & Kalynchuck, 2010; Zhao et al., 2007), indicating that increases in corticosteroid levels may contribute to the development of major depressive disorder (MDD).

Depressive disorders are considered the most prevalent mental health condition, affecting approximately 300 million people globally (James et al., 2018; Liu et al. 2020). Currently, depressive disorders are a leading cause of health-related disability worldwide with a lifetime prevalence rate of approximately 20% (König et al., 2020; Roman & Irwin, 2020; Otte, 2016). The deplorable outcomes associated with depressive disorders are attributed to early age of onset, high prevalence rates, chronicity of the disease, and low remission rates (Van Dam et al., 2018). Specifically, over 50% of patients undergoing pharmacological treatment for MDD will never fully achieve remission even after being prescribed multiple first-line pharmacological treatment options (Akil et al., 2018; Rush, 2006; Williams et al., 2016). The lack of pathophysiological understanding of MDD is a major cause for the deficit in pharmacotherapeutic agents (Roman & Irwin, 2020; Troubat et al., 2020).

Depressive disorders have a common feature surrounding the presence of despondence, worthlessness, or irritability, concatenated by physical and cognitive changes that significantly affect a person's ability to function (APA, 2013; Coryell, 2020). Of interest in the current study is the classical depressive disorder, MDD. The fundamental feature of MDD is the persistent state of low mood and/or anhedonia that has occurred for at least two weeks and is associated with a noticeable change in daily functioning. Additionally, at least three criterion symptoms must be present, such as changes in weight, sleep, or psychomotor activity as well as decreases in concentration and energy, feelings of worthlessness, and possible suicidal ideation (APA, 2013).

Etiology of MDD

Our current understanding of the manifestation of depression is somewhat limited. The estimated heritability of MDD is 30 - 40% (Geschwind & Flint, 2015) indicating that environmental factors play a significant role in the development of the disorder. There are several factors that have been associated with the increased risk of developing depressive symptoms, such as gender, adverse childhood experiences (ACEs), and chronic medical illnesses (CMIs).

Gender Differences

Beginning from late adolescence to approximately 55 years-of-age, women are twice as likely to report depressive symptoms and receive a diagnosis of depression than males (Girgus & Yang, 2015; Hyde et al., 2008; Nolen-Hoeksema & Hilt, 2009). However, after the age of 55 the gender differences become ambiguous; with some researchers suggesting that the gender differences dissipate (Bebbington et al., 1998; Girgus et al., 2017; Pachana et al., 2012), while other researchers continue to report significant gender disparities among women (Anstey et al., 2007; Cheruvu & Chiyaka, 2019; Girgus & Yang, 2015). The inconsistencies found in these studies are most likely due to differences in the demographics of the sample population, instruments used to measure depressive symptomology, and/or sample size (Girgus & Yang, 2017).

Adverse Childhood Experiences

ACEs denote stressful or traumatic experiences occurring early in life, such as experiencing neglect, abuse, or living in a dysfunctional household (Boullier & Blair, 2018; Felitti et al., 1998; Tsehay et al., 2020). Studies have reported that ACEs are positively correlated with an increased risk and prevalence of negative health outcomes later in life. For instance, individuals exposed to ACEs have a two- to three-fold increase in developing MDD than the general population (Chapman et al., 2004; Li et al., 2020). Additionally, people with a history of ACEs are more likely to have increased symptom severity, risk of suicide, and treatment nonresponsiveness than people with MDD without a history of ACEs (Otte et al., 2016).

Chronic Medical Illnesses

CMIs are disorders that last for more than a year or require continuous medical attention, such as diabetes mellitus, COPD, and arthritis (CDC, 2021). Research has demonstrated that chronic diseases are associated with a two- to four-fold increase in the manifestation of MDD than the general population (Katon, 2011; Khaledi et al., 2019, Moussavi et al., 2007). Although the specific mechanisms underlying the co-occurrence of depression and medical illnesses are unknown, there are several theoretical models that could explain the correlation between the two disorders. Specifically, medical treatment-pathways, behavioral connections, converging

21

biology, and psychosocial factors (For review see Gold et al., 2020). Risk factors that are correlated with CMI comorbid depression include lower treatment adherence (Grenard et al., 2011), worse prognosis (Simon, 2001), and increased mortality (Gold et al., 2020; Koyanagi et al., 2018). These vulnerabilities significantly reduce quality of life and is often associated with antidepressant treatment resistance (Gold et al. 2020).

Current Pharmacological Treatments

Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitors

Monoamine modulators have been the standard method of treatment since antidepressant side effects were observed in iproniazid, a drug developed to treat tuberculosis in the 1950s (Cole, 1959; Rosenblat & McIntyre, 2020). These antidepressant effects were due to the action iproniazid had on inhibiting monoamine oxidase, leading to the class of drug known as monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAO-I). The discovery led to the formation of the monoamine hypothesis of depression, that suggests depression is a manifestation of neurobiological consequences rather than unresolved psychological tensions (Lopez-Munoz & Alamo, 2009; Rosenblat & McIntyre, 2020). MAOIs have potent antidepressant activity because they irreversibly inhibit the breakdown of monoamines, resulting in toxic levels of 5-HT and NE when the drug is combined with foods or medications that produce an increase in monoamines. Another detrimental side effect is that they can produce fatal hypertension (Julien, 2001).

Tricyclic Antidepressants

Coincidingly, tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs) were discovered in the 1950s along with MAOIs. Originally, TCAs were being investigated as a novel antipsychotic agent, but antipsychotic effects were not observed. Instead, researchers notice a marked reduction of negative symptoms (i.e., anhedonia, lethargy, avolition) in people with schizophrenia who were

administered TCAs (Millhouse & Porter, 2015). Upon further investigations in patients with MDD, TCAs showed robust antidepressant effects. The popularity of TCAs came from their similar effectiveness in the alleviation of depressive symptoms as MAOIs but without the life-threatening side effects. Although, it was later observed that TCAs could be lethal if overdosed, which is problematic when the medication is primarily used to treat patients with suicidal ideation as a cardinal feature of their disorder (Kerr et al., 2001).

Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors

Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) were discovered to be a safe and more tolerable alternative to MAOIs and TCAs. SSRIs work by selectively preventing serotonin transporters from removing 5-HT from the synaptic cleft (Millhouse & Porter, 2015). Since zimeldine was revealed to the European market in 1982 (Montgomery et al., 1989) and fluoxetine hydrochloride (Prozac; Eli Lilly) was approved by the USFDA in 1987 (Wong et al. 2005), SSRIs have been the golden standard for MDD treatment. SSRIs have exhibited mild anti-inflammatory properties in several studies which is suggested to aid in the antidepressant effects of these drugs (Gałecki et al., 2018; Sitges et al., 2014; Rafiee et al., 2016). However, a shortcoming of SSRIs is the slow onset of antidepressant action, taking 4-6 weeks to produce full antidepressant effects (Julien, 2001).

Poly (ADP-ribose) Polymerases

Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerases (PARPs) are nuclear enzymes that perform a variety of cellular processing tasks (e.g., DNA repair and transcriptional regulations; for review see Gibson & Kraus, 2012; Tang et al. 2010). Of the eighteen known PARP sequences, PARP-1 accounts for approximately 90% of total PARP activity and has been the most well documented (D'Amours et al., 1999; Kauppinen & Swanson, 2005). The functional properties of PARP-1 largely involve

post-transcriptional DNA modifications, such as DNA surveillance and repair by binding to DNA strand breaks during genotoxic events (D'Amours et al., 1999; Krishnakumar & Kraus, 2010). The activation of PARP-1 activity commences with the detection of DNA damage. PARP-1 binds to the DNA strand break and begins to synthesize poly (ADP-ribose; PAR) polymers by using nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD⁺) as a substrate, a process known as PARylation. PARylation allows for the scaffolding of proteins such as DNA repair proteins, transcription factors, and chromatin modulators. (Bai & Virág, 2012; Javle & Curtin, 2011; Luo & Kraus, 2012). PAR is then rapidly degraded by PARG [poly (ADP-ribose) glycohydrase]. The generation and degradation of PAR need to occur quickly since defects in this process can result in increased DNA damage (Figure 1; Pazzaglia & Pioli, 2019).

Figure 1

Function of PARP-1 in DNA Damage



Note. This figure demonstrates the role of PARP-1 in DNA damage and repair. When DNA damage occurs PARP-1 will form a homodimerization and bind to the strand break. Once this occurs, PARylation will begin with PARP itself (known as automodification) or other DNA repair proteins. PARP will finally detach itself from the DNA and become degraded. PARP-1 = Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase; XRCC1 = X-ray repair cross complementing 1; Pol β = DNA polymerase beta; PARG = Poly (ADP-ribose) glycohydrolase; NAD+ = Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide. Adapted from "Clinical significance of PARP-1 inhibitors in cancer

chemotherapy," by S. Singh, K. Makwana, T. Buckley, A. Agrawal, S. V. Koduru, A. K. Tiwari, 2013, Translational Clinical Biology, 1(1), p.11. Reprinted with permission.

Studies have shown that PARP-1 plays a significant role in mediating stress and inflammation by regulating transcription factors, cytokines, chemokines, and associated gene transcriptions (Arruri et al., 2021; Bai & Virág, 2012; Hassa & Hottiger, 2002; Pazzaglia & Pioli, 2019; Phulwani & Kielian, 2009). PARP-1 can promote proinflammation by directly binding and activating the NF-kB transcription factors (Bai & Virág, 2012; Hassa & Hottiger, 1999; Hassa & Hottiger, 2002; Phulwani & Kielian, 2009). As shown in Figure 2, PARP-1 is a primary component in oxidative-stress induced inflammation, due to PARP-1 being activated by and further exacerbating the production of free radicals. This is exemplified in animal models of inflammation, in which the administration of a PARP-inhibitor has been shown to significantly reduce levels of inflammatory cytokines (Cuzzocrea, 2005; Giansanti et al., 2010; Koedel et al., 2002).

PARP-1 can activate microglial cells through several different mechanisms. If PARG fails to degrade PAR in a timely manner, extracellular PAR can initiate the activation of the innate immune response by becoming a DAMP or by activating the DNA damage response signal leading to the production of proinflammatory factors (Krukenberg et al., 2015). PARP-1 can also destabilize HMGB1 from the chromatin causing it to translocate to the cytosol. If the cell becomes necrotic, HMGB1 can leak into the extracellular space and serves as a DAMP, leading to the proinflammatory activation of microglial cells (Ditsworth et al., 2007; Luo & Kraus, 2012). Additionally, Martínez-Zaudio and Ha (2014) demonstrated *in vitro* microglial cell cultures exposed to PARP-1 led to significant increases in *Il-1* β and *Tnf* gene expression by

enhancing the recruitment of NF- κB to the promotor sites of the genes.

Figure 2 (Continued on next page)

Oxidative Stress and PARP Activation in Microglia



Figure 2 (continued)

Note. This figure denotes the hypothetical depiction of the interaction between oxidative-stress induced inflammation and PARP-1 activity in microglial cells. DAMP = Danger associated molecular pattern; PAMP = Pathogen associated molecular pattern; ROS = Reactive oxygen species; NAD+ = Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide; NF- κ B = Nuclear factor kappa B; IKK- α , β , γ = Inhibitor of NF- κ B kinase; IL-1 β = Interleukin-1 β ; TNF- α = Tumor necrosis factor- α . Microglia images were found on Google image search.

PARP Inhibitors as a Novel Antidepressant

The application of PARP-inhibitors is FDA approved as a form of chemotherapy in numerous types of cancers (Lin & Kraus, 2017; Papeo et al., 2013). However, studies have assessed the use of PARP-inhibitors in the prevention of inflammation in the CNS (Ha et al., 2002; Hamby et al., 2007; Hassa & Hottiger, 2002; Kauppinen & Swanson, 2005; Sriram et al., 2015). PARP-1 is a coactivating factor of NF-κB, which has been shown to regulate the microglial proinflammatory response by mediating microglial gene expression, changes in morphology, and migratory behavior (Hassa et al., 2003; Ullrich et al., 2001). The beneficial effect of PARP-inhibition has been demonstrated in a number of studies on neurological diseases, such as traumatic brain injury (d'Avila et al., 2012), Parkinson's disease (Kam et al., 2018), and stroke (Hamby et al., 2007). Additionally, in a lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-evoked depression model in mice the administration of 3-AB counteracted LPS-induced depressive-like behaviors (Sriram et al., 2015).

Interestingly, in a finding from our lab, a case study on a 61-year-old female with ovarian

carcinoma and a history of TRD was prescribed a PARP-inhibitor, niraparib (300mg), and presented antidepressant and anxiolytic effects the following day (Jewett et al., 2020). Research in our lab has also demonstrated the antidepressant actions of the PARP-inhibitor, 3aminobenzimide (3-AB), in a rat behavioral model of depression. In the study, we assessed the antidepressant activity of 3-AB in two rodent models of psychological stress. In the first model, rats were subjected to daily sessions of concurrent social defeat stress and chronic unpredictable stress for ten consecutive days. In the second model, rats underwent the forced swim test which is a measure of learned helplessness. Our results revealed that the administration of 3-AB was able to prevent the detrimental behavioral effects of psychological stress, as well as produce antidepressant-like activity (Ordway et al., 2017). These finding are paramount because we induced chronic stress without the administration of LPS, thus providing more translationally relevant evidence of the deleterious role that PARP plays in chronic psychological stress.

Modeling in Preclinical Research

Animal models are an invaluable method in allowing researchers the ability investigate possible physiological and molecular alterations that are associated with human disorders (Hollis & Kabbaj, 2014). However, modeling psychiatric disorders in animals can be challenging due to the heterogeneity and lack of biomarkers associated with them. Additionally, many of the symptoms attributed to these illnesses cannot be reasonably acquired from animals (e.g., delusions, suicidal ideation, hallucinations, feelings of inadequacy; Nestler & Hyman, 2010).

Chronic Social Defeat Stress

The social defeat stress (SDS; also known as the resident-intruder model) model mimics the pathogenesis of depression, since studies have indicated that repeated social stressors are a leading etiological factor of the disorder (Becker et al., 2021; Kessler, 1997; McGonagle &

Kessler, 1990). SDS is a paradigm that introduces a conspecific psychosocial stressor for several days in attempt to promote depressive-like phenotypes (Hollis & Kabbaj, 2014). Specifically in rats, the "intruder" is a singly housed male rat and the "resident" is a male rat that is cohabitating with a female rat. Prior to the commencement of the interaction between the two males the female is removed from the cage. Subsequently, the "intruder" rat is placed in the "resident" rat's home cage. The "resident" rat will investigate the "intruder" and begin initiating dominant behaviors (e.g., investigative sniffing, piloerection, tooth chattering) which often results in an attack (Blanchard et al., 1975; Blanchard & Blanchard, 1977). During this interaction the intruder displays classical submissive behaviors (e.g., flight, freezing, defensive upright posture, full submissive-supine posture; Blanchard & Blanchard, 1977; Koolhaas et al., 2013).

Socially defeated rats exhibit numerous behavioral and physiological impairments that are similar to humans with MDD (For review see Hollis & Kabbaj, 2014). Behaviorally, studies have demonstrated that SDS produces significant reductions on social interaction tasks (Berton et al., 2006; Hammels et al., 2015); increases in immobility time during the forced swim test, which is associated with behavioral despair and learned helplessness (Morais-Silva et al., 2019; Rygula et al., 2005); decreased preference towards a sucrose solution in the sucrose preference task, suggesting anhedonic behavior (Lui et al., 2017; Rygula et al. 2005); and decreased locomotor activity which demonstrates a reduction in incentive motivation (Iio et al., 2011; Rygula et al., 2005). Physiological impairments associated with SDS are decreased body weight (Iio et al., 2014; Pulliam et al., 2010), increased weight of adrenal gland (Becker et al., 2007), heightened levels of adrenocorticotropic hormone (Buwalda et al., 1999) and glucocorticoids (Lui et al., 2017; Tornatzky & Miczek, 1993), dysregulation of the PFC, increased amygdala activity (Planchez et al., 2019), pro-inflammatory cytokine release (Reader et al., 2015), and alterations in neurotrophins (Berton, 2006). Significantly, these behavioral and physiological impairments can be reversed with the administration of antidepressant medication (Fuchs et al., 1996; Berton et al., 1999; Vialou et al., 2010).

There are some notable challenges with the social defeat paradigm. This paradigm has been proven difficult to implement in female rodents, however, recently, some researchers have reported the ability to socially defeat female mice (Harris et al., 2017; Newman et al., 2019). In humans, MDD has a greater prevalence rate among women (Girgus & Yang, 2015), thus by not including female rodents in this paradigm researchers are singling out the most vulnerable sex. Another disadvantage is that the activation of the stress response is largely reliant on how the "intruder" perceives the "resident". If the "resident" does not engage in dominant behavior, stress activation will not occur in the "intruder", thus it has been suggested to screen "residents" to ensure dominance (e.g., aggressive behavior; Golden et al., 2011; Hammels et al., 2015). Finally, animals have a differential response to the SDS paradigm, in that some are shown to be resilient to the socially defeating effects. The resilient animals do not show a deficit in sucrose preference compared to the susceptible animals and they also show increased K⁺ channel expression in dopaminergic neurons residing in the VTA. However, it is unknown as to why there is a differential in tonic-phasic VTA neuronal firing rates among the resilient and susceptible animals (Krishnan et al., 2007).

Chronic Unpredictable Stress

The chronic unpredictable stress paradigm (CUS; also known as chronic mild stress) is a prototypical model of depression, in that a known risk factor is constant bombardment of minor stressors (For review see Willner, 2017b; see also Kessler, 1997; Willner et al., 1992). In this model, rodents are exposed to a series of socio-environmental stressors with the following

features: (1) they must be of mild intensity, meaning that none of the stressors alone could cause long lasting effects; (2) the paradigm is chronic in nature with stressors being repeated over weeks, acute application of the mild stressors would be ineffective; and (3) the administration of the stressors must occur unpredictably throughout the implementation of the study (Bondi et al., 2018; Gàll et al., 2020; Lu et al., 2006; Planchez et al., 2019).

Studies have demonstrated that rodents exposed to the CUS model have behavioral and physiological disparities that are also associated with MDD. Behaviorally, rodents have displayed a decrease in grooming behavior in the splash test, which is used as an index of self-care and motivational behavior (Hu et al., 2017; Kalueff & Tuohimaa, 2004; Machado et al., 2012); deficits in the sucrose preference test or cookie test, which are both used to measure hedonic behavior (Surget et al., 2011; Willner, 1987); increased immobility time in forced swim test (Hu et al., 2017; Molina et al., 1990); and decreases in locomotion and exploratory behavior in the open field test (Hu et al., 2017; Lin et al., 2005). Neurobiologically, rodents exposed to CUS display dysregulation of the HPA axis and an increase in corticosterone levels (Chen et al., 2016;). The elevated corticosterone levels contribute to synaptic disfunction in the hippocampus and decreases in hippocampal granule cells (Kvarta et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2007). Additionally, rodents exposed to CUS demonstrate enhanced microglial activation, reductions in 5-HT transmission, alterations in neurotrophins (e.g., BDNF), and dysregulations of the reward pathway (For review see Willner, 2017b).

Even though CUS is one of the most implemented rodent models, some researchers have struggled with the reliability of the model (For review see Sequeira-Cordero et al., 2019). Willner (2017a) discovered that approximately 25% of laboratories have experienced some reproducibility dilemmas with the CUS model. However, he attributed these issues to the

33

behavioral endpoint measure, the sucrose preference test, rather than the model itself. Labs were using variable sucrose solution concentrations, thus creating nonconformity in reproducibility (Willner, 2017a). An additional challenge with the CUS model is that the rodents must be exposed to the stressors for several weeks in order to exhibit depressive-like phenotypes (Bondi et al., 2018; Lu et al., 2006; Willner, 2017b).

Social Defeat & Chronic Unpredictable Stress

In the human condition, continuous social stressors and chronic mild stressors are leading contributors of MDD and are often cooccurring (Becker et al., 2021; Kessler, 1997; Willner et al., 1992). Thus, to form a preclinical model that exhibits both dimensions the "double-hit" stress paradigm was created (Szebeni et al., 2016). This model combines the SDS and CUS protocols by exposing rats to social defeat in the morning, followed by a mild stressor at random times in the afternoon and evening, for ten consecutive days. Previous research from our lab has demonstrated that rodents subjected to this paradigm had significantly decreased sucrose preference, significantly reduced social interaction times, and DNA oxidation in PFC white matter was significantly increased (Szebeni et al., 2016).

Purpose of Current Study

The lifetime prevalence rate of depressive disorders is 20% in the general population (König et al., 2020; Roman & Irwin, 2020; Otte, 2016) and these disorders commonly cooccur with other debilitating health issues, causing depression to be a leading contributor of disability worldwide (James et al., 2018). Additionally, remission rates for MDD are mediocre with approximately 50% of people seeking treatment unable to fully recover, even after trying several first-line pharmacological treatment options (Akil et al., 2018; Rush, 2006; Williams et al., 2016). Inadequate pharmacological treatment options are due to the limited understanding of the

underlying pathologies leading to MDD (Roman & Irwin, 2020; Troubat et al., 2020); thus, further research is necessary. This project seeks to further examine the antidepressant effects of the PARP-inhibitor, 3-AB, in the "double-hit" SDS+CUS paradigm in hopes to increase our understanding of the role PARP plays in MDD. The purpose of assessing the antidepressant effects of 3-AB in this model is to produce supplementary information on the aberrant pathways that intersect depression and neuroinflammation. Based on the literature review above the hypotheses of the current study are as follows:

Hypothesis 1: To analyze hedonic behavior in the rats we will implement the sucrose preference test during experimental days 8-10. The sucrose preference test is the hallmark test for measuring animal's hedonic behavior (For review see Liu et al., 2018). Diet-intake studies demonstrated that rodents have an innate proclivity to consume a sweet solution over water when given a two-bottle free-choice test (Grill & Norgren, 1978; Hasegawa & Tomita). Interestingly, this preference is diminished when rodents are exposed to stressed-based paradigms and the preference is restored with the administration of antidepressants (Katz, 1982; Lui et al., 2017; Rygula et al. 2005; Surget et al., 2011; Willner et al. 1987). Therefore, we hypothesize that the SDS+CUS rats that are administered either 3-AB or the SSRI, fluoxetine (FLX; tradename: Prozac) will show a significant preference to the sucrose solution when compared to the rats that were administered saline. The 3-AB and FLX administered rats will show a sucrose preference that is comparable to the no-stress group, and thereby these drugs will demonstrate significant protective effects against the anhedonic effects of stress exposure.

Hypothesis 2: Anxiety and depression have always been closely intertwined and the *DSM-5* recognized this by adding anxious distress (AD) as a specifier for MDD (APA, 2013). Since the publishing of the DSM-5, researchers suggest that the AD specifier has a high

35
prevalence rate, occurring in 50-75% of individuals diagnosed with MDD (Hasin et al., 2018; Rosellini et al., 2018; Zimmerman et al., 2014). To examine anxiolytic behavior in the rats, we will conduct the social interaction test during experimental day 11. The social interaction test is an ethological way to measure anxiety-related behaviors by viewing the amount of time a rat spends in a predefined interaction zone (For review see File & Smith, 2003; see also File & Hyde, 1978). Rats who have been exposed to chronic stressors have displayed significant reductions in time spent in the interaction zones (Avgustinovich & Kovalenko, 2005; Szebeni et al., 2016; Tsankova et al., 2006). Thus, we hypothesize that the SDS+CUS rats that are administered either 3-AB or FLX will spend significantly more time in the interaction zone when compared to the rats that were administered saline. The 3-AB and FLX administered rats will have similar times in the interaction zone as the non-stressed rats due to the protective mechanisms of these drugs against anxiogenesis.

Hypothesis 3: Potential mechanism for the antidepressant effects of 3-AB will also be investigated. The activation of PARP1 in prefrontal white and gray matter will be examined using immunohistochemistry (IHC) and Western Blots. PFC white matter will be assessed because we have previously demonstrated the increased activation of PARP-1 in postmortem white matter in the PFC of people with depression when compared to psychiatrically normal PFC white matter (Szebeni et al., 2016). Cortical white matter has an enhanced susceptibility to oxidative stress due to the high metabolic rate of myelinating oligodendrocytes and the reduced levels of antioxidant expression (Bradl & Lassman, 2010; Thorburne & Juurkink, 1996). Additionally, PFC gray matter abnormalities have been associated with chronic stress and MDD (Arnsten, 2015; Frodel et al., 2008). Oxidative stress forms a positive feedback loop with PARP1 (Bai & Virág,2012; Javle & Curtin, 2011; Tang et al., 2010). Thus, we hypothesize that rats exposed to SDS+CUS will have an increased quantity of PARP-1 in the PFC.

Hypothesis 4: Cytokines play an important role in maintaining homeostasis in the CNS, although the chronic upregulation of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1β, IL-6, and TNF- α has been shown to have a deleterious impact on the CNS (Irwin & Miller, 2007; Schleifer et al., 1989; Zorrilla et al., 2001). Neuroinflammatory markers, such as IL-1β, IL-6, and TNF- α protein expression will be examined as potential mediators of the manifestation or exacerbation of depressive-symptoms in the SDS + CUS rodent model. Previous researchers have demonstrated the anti-inflammatory properties of 3-AB in a mouse depressive model. However, the model required the administration of LPS, a known immunostimulant, to induce depressive-like symptoms (Sriram et al., 2015). Therefore, to demonstrate a more translational approach in assessing the anti-inflammatory properties of 3-AB, IL-1β, IL-6, and TNF- α protein analyses will be conducted on rat hippocampal tissue. We hypothesize that the SDS+CUS rats that are administered SAL will display a significant increase in IL-1β, IL-6, and TNF- α expression when compared to the rats in any other treatment group. The 3-AB administered rats will have similar IL-1β, IL-6, and TNF- α expression as the non-stressed rats.

Hypothesis 5: Microglial activation will be assessed by conducting IHC on PFC white and gray matter tissue for the microglial activation marker, ionized calcium-binding adaptor protein-1 (IBA-1). IBA-1 is ubiquitously distributed in microglial cells, thus making it the ideal IHC marker when observing both activated and ramified microglia (Ahmed et al., 2007). IBA-1 is a protein that regulates actin-cross-linking during the morphological transformation of ramified microglia to activated ones (Hovens et al., 2014; Sasaki et al., 2001). Therefore, microglial activation is associated with enhanced IBA-1 expression. Activated microglia secrete proinflammatory cytokines and contribute to enhanced oxidative stress, both of which occur in MDD (Jia et al., 2020; Torres-Platas et al., 2014). Thus, we hypothesize that SDS+CUS rats that were administered saline will have significantly greater microglial activation thus exhibiting morphological changes that are associated with activation (e.g., increased soma size, increased soma elongation, retracted processes, & thicker processes) to the rats who were administered 3-AB or FLX.

Chapter 2. Methods

Animals & Housing Environment

All animals for this project were obtained from Envigo (Indianapolis, IN) and were approximately PND 60 upon arrival. Male Sprague-Dawley rats were randomly selected to serve as an experimental "intruder" and exposed to SDS+CUS or a control animal (no-stress group). Rats in the no-stressed group were group-housed while the rats in the SDS+CUS group were singly housed with environmental enrichment provided as specified in the NIH Guidelines of the Care and Use of Animals. The SDS+CUS rats were randomly assigned to three different treatment groups, in which they received daily administration of: 3-AB, FLX, or Saline. Additionally, male Long-Evans Hooded rats were used as the "aggressors/residents" in the social defeat paradigm. Each "resident" rat shared a cage with an ovariectomized (OVX) female Sprague-Dawley rat. Upon arrival, animals were given 1 week to habituate to their novel environment. Group assignments were based on stress exposure and treatment type. Animals were housed in a 12-h light/dark cycle with food and water provided *ad libitum*. All procedures obtained approval by East Tennessee State University Animal Care and Use Committee.

Drugs and Solutions

Fluoxetine HCl (FLX; 10mg/kg/day) and 3-Aminobenzamide (3-AB; 40mg/kg/day), were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO) and diluted in a saline solution (0.9% sodium chloride) to create their respective concentrations.

Female Rat Ovariectomy

Female rats underwent surgery to prevent pregnancy while they mated with the aggressors. Prior to commencing surgery all surgical equipment and surgical field was sterilized and surgeries were documented. Female rats were anesthetized using isoflurane (USP; Trade

name: Isothesia; Henry Schein, Dublin, Ohio) and administered 1mg/kg meloxicam (S.C.; Covetrus, Portland, ME) as an analgesic. Once sedated, the lower back of the rat was shaved, and the surgical site was cleaned with betadine. A 2 cm midline dorsal incision was made in the lower back, directly below the last rib. Next, blunt nose hemostats were used to separate the fascia from the external oblique muscles. Then, a small (1cm) incision was made in the thin muscle layer of the lateral external oblique on each side, to enter the peritoneal cavity. Adison forceps were used to extract the ovarian fat pad to locate the ovaries. Once located, hemostats clamped onto the oviduct and 4-0 silk sutures were used to ligate the ovaries. Fat pad was reinserted into peritoneal cavity and 2-0 Maxon sutures were used to close muscle wall. Surgical staples were used to close skin together. Rats received a second dose of meloxicam 24h post-op and were provided with 7 days of recuperation prior to mating with the male aggressor.

Social Defeat Stress Paradigm (SDS)

Rats in the stress-exposed groups underwent 10 days of social defeat stress from 9am to 12pm, as described previously by (Ordway et al., 2017; Szebeni et al., 2016). In this paradigm, the OVX female is removed from the "resident" cage and the cage is brought to the testing room. The "intruder" is then placed in the "resident" cage for 5 minutes or until the "resident" performs a 2-second pin. Behaviors that we were observing from the intruder are boxing stance, freezing and crouching, vocal distress on-the-back, and standing on their hindlegs. Behaviors that we were observing from the "resident" rat are preattack behaviors such as approach and sniffing, piloerection, tooth chattering, and biting; attack behaviors such as chasing, lateral attack, and pinning.

Chronic Unpredictable Stressors (CUS)

Rats in the stress-exposed groups underwent a series of unpredictable mild stressors for

10 days, as described previously (Ordway, 2017; Szebeni et al., 2016). Unpredictable stressors include 30-minute restraint, 1h shaking and crowding, 10-minute cold water (18°C) swim, 15-minute warm water (25 °C) swim, and 24h tipped cage. Each CUS was performed twice over the 10-day period, during various hours of the day.

Length of Study

The study lasted 12 days. Days 1-10 the stress-exposed rats underwent SDS+CUS, on day 11 the social interaction test was conducted, and on day 12 the animals were euthanized (Figure 3).

Figure 3

Experimental Timeline



Note. The experiment was conducted over a 4-week period, as described above. OVX = Ovariectomy; SDS = Social defeat stress; CUS = Chronic unpredictable stress.

Sucrose Preference Test

The sucrose preference test was conducted on days 8-10 during the first 2 hours of the dark cycle (7pm-9pm). The reasoning for running this test during this time is because rats are nocturnal animals, and they complete most of their foraging during this time. The sucrose preference test is a measure of anhedonia since rodents have an innate proclivity for sucrose (Katz, 1982; Willner et al., 1987). By monitoring their responsiveness to a rewarding stimulus,

we can measure anhedonic behavior. Rats had two pre-weighed bottles placed on their cage, one containing water and the other containing 0.8% sucrose solution. The 0.8% sucrose concentration has been shown to provide optimal sucrose preference (Slattery et al., 2006). Sucrose preference will be calculated as a percentage by assessing sucrose consumption relative to total fluid consumption.

Social Interaction Test

The social interaction test was conducted on experimental day 11. The test was conducted in a locomotor arena (black plexiglass box with open top; 91cm³) divided in half by wire mesh (new measurements: 91cm tall x 91 cm wide x 45.5cm long) to allow sensorial contact but prevent any physical contact. The intruder and control rats were placed on one side of the locomotor arena, for a 10 min habituation trial to acclimate to the locomotor arena prior to the introduction of the aggressor. Immediately after the 10 mins, an aggressor was placed on the other side of the wire mesh to begin the interaction test. The interaction test lasted for 5min, in which the intruder rat's time spent in the interaction zone (area close to the wire mesh) was recorded using ANY-maze video tracking software (Stoelting Co., Wood Dale, IL). Time spent in the interaction zone is a dependent measure for social avoidance.

Tissue Collection

Animals were euthanized on day 12 of the experiment via live decapitation. Brains were sectioned, in which ¼ of each brain was fixed and ¾ was frozen. The fixed portion of the brain was sectioned in which the sagittal cut was made along the longitudinal fissure, while the coronal cut was made at bregma. The ¼ of the brain was placed in a vial of 4% paraformaldehyde and stored in 4°C for 24h, then the PFA was poured out and replaced with a 20% sucrose solution and stored in 4°C until the tissue descended fully into the sucrose solution. Next, the 20%

43

sucrose solution was poured out and the brains were stored at -80°C. To freeze the ³/₄ portion of the brain, once the brain was harvested it was placed on a block of dry ice until completely frozen, at which time it was transferred into a vial and stored at -80°C until they were analyzed.

Immunohistochemistry

PARP-1 Tissue Sectioning

The frozen portions of the brains were used for PARP-1 immunohistochemistry (IHC) and wester blots. Tissue was coronally sectioned using a Leica CM1950 (Buffalo Grove, IL). First, prefrontal cortical gray matter was sectioned at 50 μ M to collect tissue punches using an Integra Miltex 2mm biopsy punch (York, PA). 10 mg of gray matter (~ 60 tissue punches) was collected in 1.5mL microcentrifuge tubes (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA) and stored in -80°C until we conducted western blots.

Once the white matter of the anterior cingulate cortex began to appear we made 20µM sections. Every two sections were mounted on a Superfrost Plus Microscope Slide (Fisherbrand, Pittsburgh, PA). Eight sections of tissue were collected and mounted onto 4 slides. The slides were put into a slide box and the slide box was placed in a vacuum desiccator (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA) overnight at 4°C to remove any moisture on the tissue. The following day the slides were transferred and stored in -80°C until we began staining the tissue.

PARP-1 Fluorescent IHC Staining & Imaging

For each animal, two slides were picked at random to conduct PARP-1 IHC staining. Fixation of the tissue occurred by removing the slides from the -80°C freezer and inserting them into a Coplin staining jar that was filled with cold 100% acetone and placed in the -20°C freezer for 20min. Then, the slides were washed four times by filling the jar with 1X phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and placing it on a rocker at room temperature (pH 7.4; 10 min each wash). Next, the slides were block-permeabilized by adding 100μ L of a buffer solution containing 1x PBS, 0.3% Triton x 100, and 1% bovine serum albumin (PTB) to each tissue section and the slides were left at room temperature for 1h. PTB was then dumped off and slides were quickly rinsed with PBS. The primary antibody, anti-PARP 1 polyclonal antibody (rabbit; Abcam, Cambridge, UK), was diluted to 1:500 in PTB and 100 µl of the primary antibody solution was added to 3 out of the 4 tissue samples, with the 4th sample only containing PTB to act as a negative control. Slides were then incubated overnight with primary antibody at 4°C.

The following day, slides were washed 3 times using the method described above (10 min each time). Then, the secondary antibody, donkey anti-rabbit alexa fluor-594 (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA), was prepared by diluting it to 1:1000 in a solution containing PBS and 0.3% Triton (PT). 100µl of diluted secondary was mounted onto each tissue sample and was incubated at room temperature for 1h. Slides were then washed in PBS, 3 times, using the washing techniques previously described above (10 min each wash). PBS was removed and a fluorescence mounting media containing DAPI was added followed by a coverslip. Finally, clear fingernail polish was applied on the sides of the coverslips to increase the preservation of the tissue. Tissue was stored at 4°C until ready to conduct fluorescence imaging.

Cell visualization was conducted using an EVOS FL Auto Imaging System and software (ThermoFisher Scientific; Waltham, MA). Each tissue sample had approximately 20 images captured and stitched together to form one large mosaic of the white matter. Images were captured using the 20x objective lens and the red (TxRed) laser channel on to fluoresce the PARP-1 antibody at 594 nm. Once imaging was complete, cell quantification was performed using MCID Analysis Software (InterFocus Ltd; Linton, England).

PARP-1 Western Blot

Western Blotting technique was used to analyze PARP-1 protein expression in frontal cortical gray matter. Tissue was collected by using a 2mm biopsy punch and stored in microcentrifuge vial at -80°C until ready to analyze, as previously mentioned above. Samples were then homogenized in lysis buffer containing protease and phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (PPC1010; Sigma-Aldrich). The samples were then loaded on a precast Tris-Glycine 4-20% gradient gel (NuSep; Germantown, MD) in an electrophoresis chamber and the electrical current was set at 150 V for 50 mins. After electrophoresis, gel was removed from cassette and proteins were transferred to methanol activated polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membrane (Bio-Rad Laboratories; Hercules, CA) using Mini Blot Module (ThermoFisher Scientific; Waltham, MA) at 20V for 1h. The membranes were blocked using Tris-buffered saline (TBS) with 5% blocking buffer for 30 min at room temperature. Subsequently, the primary antibody, PARP antibody, (#9542, Cell Signaling Technology; Danvers, MA) was diluted 1:1000 in TBS. The PVDF membranes were submerged in the diluted antibody and incubated at 4°C overnight.

The following day, PVDF membranes were blotted with secondary antibody, anti-rabbit IgG, HRP-linked antibody (#7074, Cell Signaling Technology; Danvers, MA) diluted 1:5000 with TBS and incubated at room temperature for 1h. For loading controls β-actin Mouse monoclonal antibody (#3700, Cell Signaling Technology; Danvers, MA) was used as primary antibody and anti-mouse IgG, HRP-linked antibody (#7076, Cell Signaling Technology; Danvers, MA) was used as secondary. Western blots were visualized using G:Box Automated Imaging (Syngene, Frederick, MD). Band density was detected using semi-quantification analysis with GeneTools (Syngene, Frederick, MD).

IBA-1 Tissue Sectioning

The fixed portions of the brain were used for IBA-1 IHC immunofluorescent staining. Tissue was coronally sectioned at 50µm thickness using a Leica CM1950 (Buffalo Grove, IL). PFC sections were collected and stored as free-floating sections in 1x PBS (pH 7.4) until staining began.

IBA-1 Microglia IHC & Confocal Microscopy

The free-floating sections were washed in 1x PBS for 10 mins, repeated 4 times. Then, the sections were permeabilized in a solution containing 1x PBS with 0.4% Triton X-100 and 0.5% BSA at room temperature for 20 mins by adding 1.5mL of the solution per well. This solution was discarded and blocking solution containing 1x PBS with 0.4% Triton X-100 and 1.0% BSA was added to each well and incubate at room temperature for 2h. The primary antibody, IBA-1 polyclonal antibody (Rabbit; 019-19741; Fujifilm, Richmond, VA) was diluted 1:1000 in 1x PBS with 0.4% Triton X-100 and 1.0% BSA and 1mL was added to each well, except for the negative control well. Sections were left to incubate overnight at 4°C.

The following day, the primary antibody solution was removed from each well and sections were washed with PBS (4 times, 10 min each time). The secondary antibody, donkey anti-rabbit alexa fluor-488 (A-21206; ThermoFisher Scientific; Waltham, MA), was diluted 1:1000 in 1x PBS with 0.4% Triton X-100 and 1.0% BSA and 1mL was added to each well. Sections incubated for 2h at room temperature. The secondary was discarded, and sections were washed in PBS (3 times for 10 mins). Sections were mounted on charged slides in PBS. PBS was removed and 20µl of EverBriteTM Hardset Mounting Medium with DAPI (Biotium; Fremont, CA) was added followed by a coverslip. Finally, clear fingernail polish was applied on the sides of the coverslips to increase the preservation of the tissue. Tissue was stored at 4°C until ready to

conduct fluorescence imaging.

Cell visualization was conducted using an inverted confocal microscope (Leica TCS SP8; Wetzlar, Germany) with Leica LAS X software (version #: 3.5.5.19976). Each tissue sample had 6 images captured (3 PFC white matter & 3 PFC gray matter) with the imaging specifications (Scan speed – 8,000 Hz, Objective lens – HC PL APO CS2 40x/ 1.30 Oil, Zoom – 1.25x, Resolution – 1024 x 1024) remaining constant throughout the microscopy procedure. The HyD detector was selected to minimize the risk of photobleaching the tissue. Images were Z-stacked to better visualize the microglial processes. Sequential scanning was implemented to negate crosstalk between the two fluorochromes. The first sequence used the green (OP SL 488) laser channel to fluoresce IBA-1 antibody at 488nm with an intensity of 0.70%. The second sequence used the blue (Diode 405) laser was used to fluoresce DAPI at 405nm with an intensity of 5.05%. Once imaging was complete, cell quantification was performed using the microscopy image analysis software, Imaris (Oxford Instruments; Concord, MA). The Imaris software recreates a 3D rendering of the cells found in the image. Each image had 5 cells randomly selected to be analyzed.

Cytokine ELISA

To conduct the enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA) tissue was collected from the frozen brain sections. Tissue was mounted and coronally sectioned on a cryostat (Leica CM1950). Once the ventral hippocampus was visible tissue was sectioned at 100 μ M and hippocampal tissue was removed using an Integra Miltex 3mm biopsy punch. Approximately 30mg of hippocampal tissue (~ 90 punches) was collected from each animal and divided into three microcentrifuge tubes (1 tube per ELISA). Microcentrifuge tubes were weighed before and after tissue collection to ensure exact tissue weight was obtained. Microcentrifuge tubes were

48

then stored in -80°C until we conducted the ELISAs.

$TNF-\alpha$

To analyze TNF- α protein expression in the hippocampus we purchased a TNF- α ELISA kit (Cat # EKF57956) from Biomatik (Wellington, DE). To homogenate tissue, 500µl of RIPA cell lysis buffer (150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris-HCl, 1.0% NP-40, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, & 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate) with protease and phosphatase inhibitors (P5726, P8340, P0044; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) was added in each microcentrifuge sample vial and a sonic dismembrator (Fisherbrand Model 505 Sonic Dismembrator; Waltham, MA) was used to mechanically disrupt cell structure. Homogenates were then centrifuged for 5 mins at 5,000g at 4° C. The 96-well plate was precoated with anti-TNF- α antibody in each well. The standard curve was made using the TNF- α standard solution (250 pg/mL) provided by Biomatik. The standard solutions were created via serial dilution and ranged from 3.906 pg/ml to 250 pg/ml. Tissue samples were also diluted (1:2) using the dilution buffer provided in the kit. All standards and tissue samples were pipetted into wells in duplicate. The filled plate was sealed and covered and incubated for 90 mins at 37°C. After the incubation, the plate was washed twice with the provided wash buffer. Then the biotin conjugated anti-TNF- α antibody was added to all the wells as detection antibodies. The plate was sealed and placed in incubator for 60mins at 37°C. Subsequently, the plate was removed from incubator and washed 3 times. HRP-streptavidin conjugate was then added to each well to amplify the signal of the detection antibody. The plate was sealed and incubated for 30 mins at 37°C. The cover was removed, and the plate was washed 5 times. Then, TMB substrate was added to the plate to generate a detectable signal from the HRP enzymatic reaction. The plate was covered and incubated at 37°C in the dark for 10-20 mins. Then, the cover was removed and Stop solution was added to each well to stop the reaction

between HRP and TMB. The plate was immediately placed in the Bio-Tek ELx 800 microplate reader (Winooski, VT) to measure optical density at a 450-nm wavelength.

IL-1β

Analysis of IL-1 β protein expression was conducted with an IL-1 β ELISA kit (Cat # EKF57939) from Biomatik. To homogenate tissue, 500µl of RIPA cell lysis buffer with protease and phosphatase inhibitors was added in each microcentrifuge sample vial and a sonic dismembrator (Fisherbrand Model 505 Sonic Dismembrator; Waltham, MA) was used to mechanically disrupt cell structure. Homogenates were then centrifuged for 5 mins at 5,000g at 4°C. The 96-well plate was precoated with anti- IL-1β antibody in each well. The standard curve was made using the IL-1 β standard solution (2,000 pg/mL) provided by Biomatik. The standard solutions were created via serial dilution and ranged from 31.25 pg/ml to 2,000 pg/ml. Tissue samples were also diluted (1:2) using the dilution buffer provided in the kit. All standards and tissue samples were pipetted into wells in duplicate. The filled plate was sealed and covered and incubated for 90 mins at 37°C. After the incubation, the plate was washed twice with the provided wash buffer. Then the biotin conjugated anti- IL-1 β antibody was added to all the wells as detection antibodies. The plate was sealed and placed in incubator for 60mins at 37°C. Subsequently, the plate was removed from incubator and washed 3 times. HRP-streptavidin conjugate was then added to each well to amplify the signal of the detection antibody. The plate was sealed and incubated for 30 mins at 37°C. The cover was removed, and the plate was washed 5 times. Then, TMB substrate was added to the plate to generate a detectable signal from the HRP enzymatic reaction. The plate was covered and incubated at 37°C in the dark for 10-20 mins. Then, the cover was removed and Stop solution was added to each well to stop the reaction between HRP and TMB. The plate was immediately placed in the Bio-Tek ELx 800 microplate

to measure optical density at a 450-nm wavelength.

IL-6

To analyze IL-6 protein expression in the hippocampus we purchased an IL-6 ELISA kit (Cat # EKE61991) from Biomatik. To homogenate tissue, 500µl of RIPA cell lysis with protease and phosphatase inhibitors was added in each microcentrifuge sample vial and a sonic dismembrator was used to mechanically disrupt cell structure. Homogenates were then centrifuged for 5 mins at 5,000g at 4°C. The 96-well plate was precoated with anti-IL-6 antibody in each well. The standard curve was made using the IL-6 standard solution (4,000 pg/mL) provided by Biomatik. The standard solutions were created via serial dilution and ranged from 62.50 pg/ml to 4,000 pg/ml. All standards and tissue samples were pipetted into wells in duplicate. The filled plate was sealed and covered and incubated for 90 mins at 37°C. After the incubation, the liquid was dumped from the plate and biotinylated detection antibody was added to each well. The plate was sealed and placed in incubator for 60 mins at 37°C. Subsequently, the plate was removed from incubator and washed 3 times. HRP-streptavidin conjugate was then added to each well and the plate was sealed and incubated for 30 mins at 37°C. The cover was removed, and the plate was washed 5 times. Then, TMB substrate was added to the plate then, the plate was covered and incubated at 37°C in the dark for 10-20 mins. Then, the cover was removed and Stop solution was added to each well. The plate was immediately placed in the Bio-Tek ELx 800 microplate reader to measure optical density at a 450-nm wavelength.

Statistical Analyses

Throughout the study the alpha criterion was set at p < 0.05 to further investigate significant interactions. Post hoc tests were conducted using Dunnett's test (Dunnett, 1955) in

order to compare our treatment groups (3-AB, FLX, & SAL) with the control group while limiting the Type-I error rate. Additionally, the Dunnett's test results in narrower confidence intervals over tests of multiple comparisons (e.g., Bonferroni or Tukey; Dunnett, 1964). Outliers were determined using Grubbs' test (Grubbs, 1969). When outliers were identified they were eliminated from the dataset. Descriptive statistics tables and graphical representations of the data will use the mean and standard error of the mean (SEM) to summarize the data.

Sucrose Consumption Task

During the Sucrose Consumption Task, daily bottle weights were recorded before and after the task using Microsoft Excel (2021). To assess sucrose preference, the amount of sucrose water consumed was divided by the total amount of liquid consumed. Mean and standard errors of sucrose preference were calculated and used to create graphs in GraphPad Prism 6 (2017). Data was organized into R 4.0.4 (R Core Team, 2021) and a two-way ANOVA was fit to the data to investigate the effects of treatment type (3-AB, FLX, Saline, & Control) by Days (Day 1, 2, &3) of sucrose consumption.

Social Interaction Task

The Social Interaction test was conducted using ANY-maze video tracking software (Stoelting Co., Wood Dale, IL). Once testing was complete data was exported and organized in Microsoft Excel. Social interaction was examined by calculating the amount of time the animal spent in the interaction zone compared to the total task time. Data was then imported into R and a one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to investigate the effects of drug treatment on time spent in the interaction zone.

PARP IHC

PARP-1 IHC imaging was conducted using an EVOS FL Auto Microscope (Zoom - 20x)

and image analysis was conducted on MCID. Three distinct regions were assessed in the PFC: layer 1 gray matter, layers 3-6 gray matter, and the forceps minor of the corpus callosum (FMI) white matter. Two gray matter areas were examined to investigate whether PARP-1 expression varied between cortical layers. The FMI region was examined because we previously demonstrated that rats had an increase in DNA oxidation after 10-days of SDS+CUS (Szebeni et al., 2016). Data was imported to GraphPad Prism to create graphs and run statistical analyses. A one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to examine the effects of drug treatment on PARP-1 expression.

PARP Western Blots

Western blot images were captured using G:Box Automated Imaging and semiquantification analysis was performed with GeneTools (Syngene, Frederick, MD) to examine the optical protein density of PARP-1. PARP-1 protein amount was standardized by dividing the amount by the normalizing control β -actin. Once the data was gathered, it was imported into GraphPad Prism for data visualization and statistical analyses. An unpaired t-test was fit to the data to determine the effects of treatment on PARP-1 protein abundance based on relative densitometry.

IBA-1 IHC

Tissue stained for IBA-1 were imaged using the Leica SP8 confocal microscope, each animal had a total of 6 images collected (3 PFC white matter & 3 PFC gray matter). Images were then imported to the Imaris cell analysis software, in which the software creates a 3D rendition of the cell to allow cell quantification. Ten cell morphological parameters were examined: soma volume, soma area, soma sphericity, ellipticity (prolate), ellipticity (oblate), filament volume, filament area, filament length, number of dendrite branch points, and number of sholl

53

intersections. Following cell quantification, data was extracted and uploaded into Microsoft Excel and prepared for statistical analyses. One-way ANOVAs were conducted to investigate if treatment type had an effect on microglial morphology.

ELISAs

Once plates were read using Bio-Tek ELx 800 microplate reader, data was imported into Microsoft Excel. Wavelength was converted into pg/ml using the standard curve created by the standard solutions. Data was imported in GraphPad Prism for data visualization and statistical analysis. One-way ANOVAs were performed to view the effects of treatment type on cytokine levels (IL-1 β , IL-6, & TNF- α).

Chapter 3. Results

Sucrose Preference Test

The Sucrose Preference Test was conducted on experimental days 8-10 from 7 PM – 9PM. Sucrose preference was calculated as a percentage of grams of sucrose water consumed over grams of total liquid consumed in the allotted time frame. The descriptive measurements for sucrose preference are presented in Table 1.

Table 1

Descriptive Statistics for the Sucrose Preference Test

Treatment Type	n	Mean $(\%)$	SEM (%)
Day 1			
3-AB	8	87.112	2.184
FLX	8	71.350	11.088
SAL	8	58.425	11.491
CTRL	8	85.646	3.779
Day 2			
3-AB	8	92.312	1.278
FLX	8	82.100	7.999
SAL	8	70.575	12.290
CTRL	8	91.625	1.580
Day 3			
3-AB	8	94.638	1.345
FLX	8	94.825	1.091
SAL	8	90.488	3.031
CTRL	8	91.439	1.797
Total			
3-AB	24	91.354	1.124
FLX	24	82.758	4.805
SAL	24	73.162	6.103
CTRL	24	89.570	1.538

A two-way ANOVA (Treatment Type by Days) with repeated measures was fit to the data. A change in sucrose preference was revealed with a significant between-subjects effect of Treatment Type ($F_{(3,84)} = 4.570$, p = 0.005, $\eta^2 = 0.096$) and within-subjects effect of Days ($F_{(2,84)} = 17.505$, p < 0.01, $\eta^2 = 0.245$); however, there was not an interaction effect of Treatment Type by Days. Pairwise comparisons using Dennett's test were conducted on Treatment Type to assess group differences (Figure 5). Post hoc comparisons indicated that the 3-AB group (M = 91.35, SD = 5.51) demonstrated a significantly higher (p < 0.01) sucrose preference as compared to the SAL group (M = 73.16, SD = 29.90) with a mean preference difference of 18.19%. The CTRL group (M = 89.57, SD = 7.53) showed a significantly higher (p = 0.017) sucrose preference than the SAL group with a mean difference of 16.41%. Pairwise comparisons using Dunnett's test were also conducted on Days indicating that the mean sucrose preference was significantly higher (p < 0.001) on Day 3 as compared to Day 1 with a mean difference of 17.21%.

Figure 4



Mean (<u>+</u> *SEM*) *in Sucrose Preference* (%)

Note. Percent sucrose preference is presented as a function of group. An asterisk (*) denotes that the CTRL/No stress group showed a significantly higher sucrose preference compared to the SAL/Stress group, p < 0.05. Double asterisks (**) denotes that the 3-AB/ Stress group showed significantly higher sucrose preference compared to the Saline/ Stress group, p < 0.01. Error bars show standard error of the mean.

Social Interaction Test

The social interaction test was conducted on experimental day 11. Social interaction was quantified as a percentage in the amount of time spent in the avoidance zone of the locomotor

arena. Prior to conducting data analysis assumptions were checked and met. Descriptive statistics for the social interaction test are provided in Table 2.

Table 2

Descriptive Statistics for Time in the Avoidance Zone during the Social Interaction Test

Treatment Type	n	Mean (%)	SEM (%)
3-AB	8	29.877	12.163
FLX	8	39.901	13.561
SAL	8	65.412	7.041
CTRL	8	10.824	3.379

A one-way between subjects ANOVA was conducted to compare the effect of drug treatment (3-AB, FLX, SAL, & CTRL) on time spent in the interaction zone. There was a significant effect of drug treatment on the percentage of time spent in the avoidance zone, F (3,28) = 5.263, p = 0.005, $\eta^2 = 0.36$. Pairwise comparisons using Dennett's test were conducted on Treatment Type to assess group differences (Figure 6). Post hoc comparisons indicated that the SAL group (M = 65.41, SD = 19.92) spent a significantly higher (p's < 0.045) percentage of their time in the avoidance zone as compared to the 3-AB group (M = 29.88, SD = 34.40) and the CTRL group (M = 10.82, SD = 9.56). The FLX (M = 39.90, SD = 19.91) group did not significantly differ from the SAL in time spent in the avoidance zone.

Figure 5





Note. Percent of time spent in the avoidance zone is presented as a function of group. An asterisk (*) represents that the 3-AB/Stress group spent significantly less time in the avoidance zone as the SAL/Stress group, p < 0.05. Double asterisks (**) represents that the CTRL/No stress group spent significantly less time in the avoidance zone as the SAL/Stress group, p < 0.01. Error bars show standard error of the mean.

PARP-1 IHC

IHC was performed to view whether treatment during chronic stress affected the expression of PARP-1. We examined three distinct regions of the PFC: layer 1 (L1), layer 3-6

(L3-6), and the FMI. Table 3 presents the descriptive statistics for PARP-1 area fraction in each brain region. PARP-1 area fraction is determined by dividing the stained tissue area by the total tissue.

Table 3

Descriptive Statistics of PARP-1 Area Fraction

Treatment Type	n	Mean	SEM			
PFC L1 Region						
3-AB	5	0.061	0.030			
FLX	8	0.266	0.086			
SAL	8	0.076	0.035			
CTRL	8	0.097	0.027			
PFC L3-6 Regi	PFC L3-6 Region					
3-AB	6	0.133	0.037			
FLX	8	0.196	0.050			
SAL	8	0.057	0.023			
CTRL	8	0.053	0.011			
PFC FMI						
3-AB	6	0.229	0.092			
FLX	8	0.251	0.068			
SAL	8	0.088	0.029			
CTRL	7	0.048	0.016			

Note. PARP-1 immunoactivity was utilized to assess area fraction in each brain region.

PFC L1

PARP-1 IHC was conducted in the PFC gray matter layer 1 to determine amount of

protein present in the region. Grubb's test revealed 3 outliers in the 3-AB/ Stress group, so they were eliminated from the dataset. A one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to assess the effects of Treatment (3-AB, FLX, SAL, CTRL) on PARP1 levels. The ANOVA revealed a significant difference in PARP-1 levels ($F_{(3,25)} = 3.11$, p = 0.045, $\eta^2 = 0.272$). Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test demonstrated a significant increase (p = 0.043) in PARP-1 expression in the FLX/Stress group (M = 0.266, SD = 0.244) when compared to the SAL/Stress group (M = 0.076, SD = 0.099) with a mean PARP-1 expression difference of 0.190 (Fig. 7).

Figure 6

Group Means (+ SEM) of PARP-1 in L1 Region



Note. PARP-1 area fraction in layer 1 of the PFC is presented as a function of group. Area fraction represents the ratio of PARP-1 immunoreactivity to the total area of the tissue section.

An asterisk (*) represents a significant increase in PARP-1 area fraction in the FLX/Stress group compared to the SAL/Stress group, p < 0.05. The error bars represent standard error of the mean.

PFC L3-6

PARP-1 IHC was conducted in the PFC gray matter layers 3-6 to determine amount of protein present in the region. Grubb's test revealed 2 outliers in the 3-AB/ Stress group, so they were eliminated from the dataset. A one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to assess the effects of Treatment (3-AB, FLX, SAL, CTRL) on PARP-1 levels. The ANOVA revealed a significant difference in PARP-1 levels ($F_{(3,26)} = 4.446$, p = 0.012, $\eta^2 = 0.339$). Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test demonstrated the FLX/Stress group (M = 0.1960, SD = 0.140) showed a significantly higher (p = 0.012) in PARP-1 levels than the SAL/Stress (M = 0.057, SD = 0.065) group with a mean difference of 0.139 (Fig. 8).

Figure 7



Group Means (+ SEM) of PARP-1 Area Fraction in L3-6 Region

Note. PARP-1 area fraction in layers 3 - 6 of the PFC is presented as a function of group. Area fraction represents the ratio of PARP-1 immunoreactivity to the total area of the tissue section. An asterisk (*) represents a significant increase in PARP-1 area fraction in the FLX/Stress group compared to the SAL/Stress group, p < 0.05. Error bars show standard error of the mean.

Forceps Minor of the Corpus Callosum

PARP-1 IHC was conducted in the PFC white matter to determine amount of PARP-1 protein present in the region. A sample was eliminated from the CTRL/ No stress group and 2 samples were removed from the 3-AB/ Stress group because they were determined to be outliers using Grubb's test. A one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to assess the effects of Treatment (3-

AB, FLX, SAL, CTRL) on PARP-1 levels. A change in PARP-1 levels was revealed (F $_{(3,25)}$ = 3.24, p = 0.039, η^2 = 0.280). Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test did not show any significant differences when comparing the treatment groups against the SAL/Stress group (Fig. 8).

Figure 8

Group means (+ SEM) of PARP-1 Area Fraction in the FMI Region



Note. PARP-1 area fraction in the forceps minor of the corpus callosum of the PFC is presented as a function of group. Area fraction represents the ratio of amount of PARP-1 immunoreactivity to the total area of the tissue section. There were no significant differences found when using Dunnett's test to compare treatment groups against SAL/Stress. Error bars show standard error of

the mean.

PARP-1 Western Blots

PARP-1 Western Blots were conducted on PFC gray matter of 4 animals in the FLX/Stress group and 4 animals in the SAL/Stress group as a confirmatory measure for the PARP-1 IHC. Each sample was performed in quadruplicate and normalized with β -actin. An unpaired t-test was fit to the data to assess the effects of Treatment (FLX & SAL) on PARP-1 protein levels based on relative protein abundance. PARP-1 protein expression was not significant between the treatment groups (t ₍₆₎ = 0.1219, p = 0.91, η^2 = 0.0025; Fig. 9).

Figure 9

Western Blot Group Means (+ SEM) of PARP-1



Note. Percentage of normalized PARP-1 protein abundance as a function of group. PARP-1 was normalized with the house-keeper protein, β -actin. Each sample was performed in quadruplicate. There was no significant difference in percent protein abundance between the FLX/Stress group and the Sal/Stress group. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

IBA-1 IHC

To examine the effects that treatment type had on microglia morphology, microglia in white and gray matter were investigated. Ten parameters were analyzed to assess microglial soma and filament morphology. Soma area (μm^2) was determined by measuring the surface area of the object. Ellipticity refers to if the object has an ellipsoid shape, this was determined by calculating the lengths of the three radii of the soma. A prolate ellipsoid is "cigar-shaped" while an oblate ellipsoid is "disk-shaped". Soma sphericity is determined by calculating the ratio of a sphere, with a comparable surface area to the object, to the surface area of the object. Soma volume (µm³) was determined by measuring the amount of space the object occupies. Filament area (μm^2) was defined as the sum of the surface area of all the dendritic segments of a given cell. Filament length (µm) is the sum of all the dendritic segments of a cell. Filament volume (μm^3) was determined by the sum of the space that all the dendritic segments occupy in a given cell. Number of dendritic branch points was calculated by counting the branching points of the dendrites. The number of sholl intersections was determined by placing concentric spheres around the cell body and counting the number of dendrite intersections that intersect these spheres. Descriptive Statistics for each variable and condition are presented in Tables 4 - 7.

Treatment Type	n	Mean	SEM		
Soma Volume (Soma Volume (um^3)				
3-AB	8	255.126	13.111		
FLX	8	284.571	14.887		
SAL	8	265.213	18.742		
CTRL	8	270.650	20.505		
Sphericity					
3-AB	8	0.876	0.008		
FLX	8	0.876	0.011		
SAL	8	0.877	0.007		
CTRL	8	0.873	0.012		
Ellipticity (Pro	late)			
3-AB	8	0.410	0.006		
FLX	8	0.412	0.018		
SAL	8	0.453	0.011		
CTRL	8	0.400	0.014		
Ellipticity (Obla	ate)	1			
3-AB	8	0.412	0.010		
FLX	8	0.396	0.009		
SAL	8	0.367	0.009		
CTRL	8	0.395	0.007		
Soma Area (um^2)					
3-AB	8	225.609	6.811		
FLX	8	237.416	7.958		
SAL	8	226.892	9.255		
CTRL	8	229.566	9.402		

Descriptive Statistics of Gray Matter Microglia Soma Morphology Using IBA-1 IHC

Note. IBA-1 immunoreactivity was used to quantify microglial morphology.

Treatment Type	n	Mean	SEM		
Filament Area	(um	n^2)			
3-AB	8	1906.958	126.723		
FLX	8	2077.308	170.445		
SAL	8	1958.809	134.372		
CTRL	8	2132.016	172.806		
Filament Lengt	th (ı	ım)			
3-AB	8	418.646	37.634		
FLX	8	458.938	52.768		
SAL	8	436.148	32.436		
CTRL	8	446.076	44.130		
Filament Volur	ne (um^3)			
3-AB	8	860.739	54.508		
FLX	8	911.627	60.068		
SAL	8	862.856	69.142		
CTRL	8	946.633	69.901		
No. of Branch Points (count)					
3-AB	8	29.108	2.366		
FLX	8	34.625	5.256		
SAL	8	31.867	2.531		
CTRL	8	33.667	4.020		
No. of Sholl Intersections (count)					
3-AB	8	274.033	17.525		
FLX	8	312.408	34.260		
SAL	8	292.192	20.515		
CTRL	8	301.592	28.332		

Descriptive Statistics of Gray Matter IBA-1 Filament Morphology Using IBA-1 IHC

Note. IBA-1 immunoreactivity was used to quantify microglial morphology.

Treatment Type	n	Mean	SEM		
Soma Volume (um	^3)			
3-AB	8	233.125	11.301		
FLX	8	244.961	11.088		
SAL	8	232.590	9.403		
CTRL	8	256.489	17.509		
Sphericity					
3-AB	8	0.810	0.065		
FLX	8	0.869	0.011		
SAL	8	0.862	0.009		
CTRL	8	0.872	0.012		
Ellipticity (Pro	late	e)			
3-AB	8	0.405	0.014		
FLX	8	0.434	0.013		
SAL	8	0.434	0.014		
CTRL	8	0.417	0.014		
Ellipticity (Oblate)					
3-AB	8	0.397	0.016		
FLX	8	0.371	0.013		
SAL	8	0.389	0.011		
CTRL	8	0.370	0.007		
Soma Area (um^2)					
3-AB	8	213.837	7.170		
FLX	8	216.486	7.156		
SAL	8	210.404	5.181		
CTRL	8	226.015	8.344		

Descriptive Statistics of White Matter IBA-1 Soma Morphology Using IBA-1 IHC

Note. IBA-1 immunoreactivity was used to quantify microglial morphology.

		٦.٢	ODM.		
Treatment Type	n	Mean	SEM		
Filament Area	(um	n^2)			
3-AB	8	2049.226	191.655		
FLX	8	2001.328	68.145		
SAL	8	2060.371	69.363		
CTRL	8	2201.194	137.225		
Filament Lengt	:h (1	ım)			
3-AB	8	439.380	54.206		
FLX	8	428.308	22.467		
SAL	8	436.315	22.355		
CTRL	8	472.644	32.775		
Filament Volume (um ³)					
3-AB	8	882.949	65.863		
FLX	8	893.158	35.874		
SAL	8	872.697	29.484		
CTRL	8	960.753	61.620		
No. of Branch Points (count)					
3-AB	8	32.483	4.306		
FLX	8	33.650	2.847		
SAL	8	32.183	1.621		
CTRL	8	35.667	2.941		
No. of Sholl Intersections (count)					
3-AB	8	294.292	34.036		
FLX	8	297.542	19.931		
SAL	8	291.258	14.503		
CTRL	8	316.842	20.751		

Descriptive Statistics of White Matter IBA-1 Filament Morphology Using IBA-1 IHC

Note. IBA-1 immunoreactivity was used to quantify microglial morphology.
Gray Matter

One-way ANOVAs were fit to each of the morphological measurements to investigate if Treatment type affected microglia cells. There were no significant differences found in microglia soma area, sphericity, soma volume, or filament morphology (p's > 0.05). However, significant main effects were found in ellipticity (oblate; $F_{(3,28)} = 4.507$, p = 0.011, $\eta^2 = 0.326$) and ellipticity (prolate; $F_{(3,28)} = 3.227$, p = 0.038, $\eta^2 = 0.257$). Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test demonstrated that the 3-AB/ Stress group (M = 0.413, SD = 0.099) had microglia that were significantly more oblate (p = 0.003) than the SAL/ Stress group (M = 0.367, SD = 0.093) with a mean difference of 0.046. Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test demonstrated that the CTRL/ No Stress group (M = 0.400, SD = 0.122) had microglia that were significantly less prolate (p = 0.020) than the SAL/ Stress group (M = 0.453, SD = 0.139) with a mean difference of 0.053 (Figure 12).

White Matter

One-way ANOVAs were fit to each of the morphological measurements to investigate if Treatment type affected microglia cells. There were no significant differences found in microglia soma or filament morphology (p's > 0.05; Figures 14 & 15).

Figure 10





Note. Gray matter prefrontal cortical microglia soma morphological parameters were determined using Imaris. IBA-1 IHC was performed to stain PFC tissue. Microglia soma volume (μ m³) is presented as a function of group. Soma volume was calculated by determining the amount of

space the soma occupied B) Microglial soma sphericity is presented by treatment group. Sphericity was determined as the ratio of a sphere to the volume of the soma. C) Microglia soma prolate ellipticity is presented as a function of group. An asterisk (*) denotes that the SAL/Stress group had microglia soma with significantly more prolate ellipticity than the CTRL/ No stress group, p < 0.05. D) Microglia soma oblate ellipticity is represented by treatment group. Double asterisks (**) refer to the 3-AB group having significantly more oblate somas than the SAL/Stress group, p < 0.001. E) Microglia soma area (μ m²) is presented as a function of group. Soma area was determined by calculating the surface area. The error bars represent standard error of the mean.

Figure 11



IBA-1 IHC Microglia Filament Morphology in PFC Gray Matter

Note. A) Gray matter prefrontal cortical microglia filament morphological parameters were determined using Imaris. IBA-1 IHC was performed to stain PFC tissue. A) Microglial filament area (μ m²) is presented as a function of group. The sum of the surface area of all

dendritic segments was calculated to determine filament area. B) Microglia filament length (μ m) is displayed by treatment group. The length of all dendritic segments was calculated to determine filament length. C) Microglia filament volume (μ m³) is presented as a function of treatment group. Filament volume was calculated by the sum of the volume of all dendritic segments. D) Microglia number of sholl intersections is displayed by group. E) Microglia number of branch points is presented as a function of group. Number of branching was calculated by the sum of the mean.

Figure 12





Note. White matter prefrontal cortical microglia soma morphological parameters were determined using Imaris. IBA-1 IHC was performed to stain PFC tissue. A) Microglia soma

volume (μ m³) is presented as a function of group. Soma volume was calculated by determining the amount of space the soma occupied B) Microglial soma sphericity is presented by treatment group. Sphericity was determined as the ratio of a sphere to the volume of the soma. C) Microglia soma prolate ellipticity is presented as a function of group. D) Microglia soma oblate ellipticity is represented by treatment group. E) Microglia soma area (μ m²) is presented as a function of group. Soma area was determined by calculating the surface area. The error bars represent standard error of the mean.

Figure 13





Note. A) Gray matter prefrontal cortical microglia filament morphological parameters were determined using Imaris. IBA-1 IHC was performed to stain PFC tissue. A) Microglial

filament area (μ m²) is presented as a function of group. The sum of the surface area of all dendritic segments was calculated to determine filament area. B) Microglia filament length (μ m) is displayed by treatment group. The length of all dendritic segments was calculated to determine filament length. C) Microglia filament volume (μ m³) is presented as a function of treatment group. Filament volume was calculated by the sum of the volume of all dendritic segments. D) Microglia number of sholl intersections is displayed by group. E) Microglia number of branch points is presented as a function of group. Number of branching was calculated by the sum of branching points. The error bars represent standard error of the mean.

ELISAs

Table 8

Descriptive Statistics of Cytokine Protein Expression (pg/mL)

Treatment Type	n	Mean	SEM
TNF-A (pg/mL)			
3-AB	8	187.788	13.266
FLX	8	167.678	11.588
SAL	8	274.512	38.745
CTRL	12	179.116	9.271
IL-1B (pg/mL)			
3-AB	8	35.389	1.104
FLX	8	34.255	2.990
SAL	8	48.127	4.162
CTRL	12	32.935	0.783
IL-6 (pg/mL)			
3-AB	8	7.914	1.995
FLX	8	5.540	0.771
SAL	7	11.505	2.062
CTRL	11	3.810	1.071

Note. ELISAs were utilized to measure cytokine protein expression and protein concentrations were compared against a standard curve.

$TNF-\alpha$

A one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to assess the effects of Treatment (3-AB, FLX, SAL, CTRL) on TNF- α levels in the hippocampus. A significant change in TNF- α levels was observed (F_(3,32) = 5.60, p = 0.003, η^2 = 0.334). Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test demonstrated the SAL/Stress group (M = 274.51, SD = 109.59) had significantly higher (p's < 0.008) TNF- α protein levels than the 3-AB/Stress group (M = 187.79, SD = 37.52), FLX/Stress

group (M = 167.68, SD = 32.78), & CTRL/No stress group (M = 179.12, SD = 32.12; Fig. 14).

Figure 14

TNF- α *Protein Expression in the Ventral Hippocampus*



Note. TNF- α protein expression (pg/mL) in the ventral hippocampus is displayed as a function of treatment group. Double asterisks (**) represents that the SAL/Stress group demonstrated aa significant increase in TNF- α expression than all other treatment groups, p < 0.01. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

IL-1β

A one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to assess the effects of Treatment (3-AB, FLX, SAL, CTRL) on IL-1 β levels in the hippocampus. A significant change in IL-1 β levels was observed (F_(3,32) = 8.356, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.439). Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test demonstrated the SAL/Stress group (M = 48.13, SD = 11.77) had significantly higher (p's < 0.002) IL-1 β protein levels than the 3-AB/Stress group (M = 35.39, SD = 3.122), FLX/Stress group (M = 34.25, SD = 8.46), & CTRL/No stress group (M = 32.94, SD = 2.71; Fig. 15).

Figure 15

IL-1^β Protein Expression in the Ventral Hippocampus



Note. IL-1 β protein expression (pg/mL) in the ventral hippocampus is displayed as a

function of treatment group. Double asterisks (**) represents that the SAL/Stress group demonstrated a significant increase in IL-1 β expression than all other treatment groups, p < 0.01. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

IL-6

A one-way ANOVA was fit to the data to assess the effects of Treatment (3-AB, FLX, SAL, CTRL) on IL-6 levels in the hippocampus. A significant change in IL-6 levels was observed (F_(3,30) = 4.92, p = 0.007, η^2 = 0.330). Post hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test demonstrated the SAL/Stress group (M = 11.50, SD = 5.45) had significantly higher (p's < 0.02) IL-6 than the FLX/Stress group (M = 5.54, SD = 2.18) and the CTRL/No stress group (M = 3.81, SD = 3.55; Fig. 16).

Figure 16

IL-6 Protein Expression in the Ventral Hippocampus



Note. IL-6 protein expression (pg/mL) in the ventral hippocampus is displayed as a function of treatment group. An asterisk (*) denotes that the SAL/ Stress group had significantly higher IL-6 expression than the FLX/Stress group, p = 0.016. Double asterisks (**) represents that the SAL/Stress group demonstrated a significant increase in IL-6 expression than the CTRL/No stress treatment group, p = 0.001. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

Chapter 4. Discussion

The aim of this study was to analyze the interaction of neuroinflammation and chronic stress through the inhibition of PARP activity. PARP is a DNA repair enzyme and is often activated in cases of increased ROS, which is typically increased in response to stress (Bai & Virág, 2012; Pazzaglia & Pioli, 2020). Our lab has previously reported that PARP-1 gene expression was elevated in postmortem brain tissue from individuals diagnosed with MDD (Szebeni et al., 2016). Additionally, in rodent models of chronic stress, the administration of a PARP inhibitor has shown similar antidepressant (AD)-like effects that are similar to FLX (Ordway et al., 2017; Sriram et al., 2015). PARP-inhibitors have been shown to suppress proinflammatory microglial activation by blocking NF-κB mediated responses (Chiarugi & Moskowitz, 2003; d' Avila et al., 2012; Kauppinen et al., 2009) and aberrant microglial functioning is associated with chronic stress and depression (Dantzer, 2009; Frank et al., 2019; Sugama et al., 2009); thus, we hypothesized that deleterious PARP activation is a contributing factor to microglial dysfunction. The current study substantiates previous findings in that 3-AB produces AD-like effects and protects against neuroinflammation.

Sucrose Preference Test

The sucrose preference test is an established method to measure anhedonic behavior in rodents (Liu et al., 2018; Willner et at., 1987). Animal studies have demonstrated chronic stress exposure induces a decreased preference to a 0.8% sucrose solution, a typically rewarding stimulus. The 0.8% concentration was discovered to be the threshold of when non-stressed rats can detect sucrose, a natural reward (Berridge, 1996). This decreased preference is reversed by the administration of antidepressants (Katz, 1982; Rygula et al., 2005). Results from the sucrose preference test, in the current study, revealed that the PARP-inhibitor, 3-AB, exhibits

antidepressant-like effects (See Fig. 5). The 3-AB/Stress rats had sucrose preference scores equivalent to the CTRL/No Stress rats and both of these groups had scores significantly greater than the SAL/ Stress rats. These findings are consistent with previous findings that 3-AB has the capability to prevent the development of anhedonia in chronically stressed rats (Ordway et al., 2017).

Contrary to our hypothesis, the FLX/Stress rats were not statistically significant from the SAL/Stress group. This finding did not replicate our previous work (Ordway et al., 2017). The FLX/ Stress rats, in the current study, exhibited a wide variation in drinking behavior suggesting that perhaps there was treatment resistance in regard to the sucrose preference test. Prior studies have revealed significant changes in gene regulation of rats that were treatment resistant to SSRIs (Bergström et al., 2007; Christensen et al., 2011). It is possible that the variance in the FLX group is due to similar gene regulatory changes.

The sucrose preference test measures a behavioral response to a stimulus (e.g., consuming sucrose water) and from that response it is inferred that the animals are interested in the rewarding stimulus and that consummatory pleasure is homogeneous. However, animals are heterogeneous and there will always be some natural variability when conducting animal research (Planchez et al., 2019). Finally, in studies in which stress is the manipulation, there tends to be increased resilience to stress (Nestler & Waxman, 2020), which may have occurred in the present study. In future work, we will increase the number of subjects per group to try to account for this increased variability on different behavioral endpoints.

Social Interaction Test

The social interaction test is a widely used paradigm to measure anxiolytic behavior in rodents (File & Smith, 2003). Results from the current study partially supported the hypothesis,

in that the SAL/Stress group displayed enhanced social anxiety, as they spent significantly more time in the avoidance zone when compared to the 3-AB/ Stress and the CTRL/No stress groups. However, the FLX/Stress rats did not significantly differ from the SAL/Stress group in their social interaction times. Prior studies conducted in our lab have shared similar results, insofar as rats exposed to the SDS+CUS paradigm spent significantly less time in the interaction zone than non-stressed controls or treated-stressed rats (Ordway et al., 2017; Szebeni et al., 2016). Interestingly, these findings suggest that 3-AB has anxiolytic properties considering that the 3-AB/ Stress and CTRL/No stress groups did not statistically differ in interaction time.

PARP-1 IHC & PARP-1 Western Blots

The IHC and western blot results showed that the FLX/Stress group had a significant increase of PARP-1 expression in both gray matter brain regions (L1 & L3-6; Figures 6 & 7) when compared to the SAL/Stress group (Figure 9). Regardless, both assays did not support the hypothesis, since we hypothesized that the SAL/stress group would demonstrate an increase in PARP-1 expression in both gray and white matter relative to all other treatment groups.

Most notably, recently findings have suggested that SSRIs, namely FLX, have cytotoxic effects on astrocytes (He et al., 2021). Astrocytes are the most abundant cell type in the CNS, and they aid microglia in the neuroinflammatory response. The study demonstrated that FLX, among other SSRIs, had a paradoxical effect on astrocytic immune response, in that SSRIs promote the production of iNOS and nitric oxide (NO) but inhibited the production of IL-6 and IL-1 β . Currently, the astrocytic cytotoxicity associated with the administration of SSRIs does not seem to interfere with the efficaciousness of treatment (He et al., 2021). The mechanisms as to how SSRIs cause cytotoxicity is unknown but research on the use of FLX as a treatment for glioblastomas, a type of malignant astrocyte, could provide insight. The study alluded the ability

of FLX to directly bind to the GluR1 binding subunit of AMPA receptors and evokes transmembrane calcium (Ca²⁺) influx, thereby causing increased cytotoxic activity in astrocytes. The increase in intracellular Ca²⁺ concentrations can trigger mitochondrial overload and the activation of caspase-9, caspase-3, and PARP (Liu et al., 2015). Perhaps, in the current study FLX is binding to astrocytic AMPA receptors to create an increase in free radical production, in turn producing an increase in PARP-1 protein expression. Future studies should be conducted to further investigate FLX interaction with astrocytes.

IBA-1 IHC

IBA-1 IHC results revealed morphological differences in microglial cells among treatment type. The data indicated that morphological changes occurred in the ellipticity of microglia residing in the gray matter. Specifically, the soma of the microglia in the SAL/Stress group were significantly more prolate than the soma shape in the CTRL/ No stress group. The elongation of the somas in the SAL/Stress group is a notable phenotype associated with early microglial activation (Kettenmann et al., 2011). Additionally, the microglial soma of the 3-AB/Stress group were significantly more oblate than the soma in the SAL/Stress group, suggesting that 3-AB may be blocking this activation. A previous study (Zhou et al., 2019) showed similar findings, in that inactivated microglia were significantly more oblate than activated microglia. Taken together, this would suggest that the microglia in the SAL/Stress group appeared on the activation spectrum, since activation is not a binary process (Frank et al., 2019).

Contrary to what we expected, we did not see a change in white matter microglia. Our lab has previously showed that stressed rats have significantly elevated levels of 8-OHdg, a marker for DNA oxidation, compared to non-stressed rats (Szebeni et al., 2016). Perhaps the lack of difference in white matter microglial morphology between groups can be attributed to the latency period amid the last stressor and euthanasia, giving the microglia enough time to transition back to their sentinel state. Even though the microglia did not differ morphologically, there is evidence that exposure to stress will prime microglia leading to exaggerated proinflammatory responses to future stressors (Calcia et al., 2016; Frank et al., 2019; Franklin et al., 2018). Future work could examine microglia at a more distant time point since the current data suggests that microglia may not activate rapidly after chronic stress.

Analyses of Cytokines

Increases in proinflammatory cytokine expression has been demonstrated in humans with depressive disorders as well as chronically stressed rodents (Irwin & Miller, 2017; Reader et al., 2015; Swardfager et al., 2016). In order to view whether our model stimulated proinflammatory cytokine release we examined ELISAs of hippocampal tissue on IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-6 using hippocampal tissue. Our results demonstrated differential proinflammatory cytokine expression in the hippocampi of the treatment groups. The TNF- α and IL-1 β data were consistent with our hypothesis in that the SAL/Stress group showed significantly elevated levels compared to all other treatment groups (Fig. 14 & 15).

Contrary to our hypothesis, the IL-6 data indicated that the SAL/Stress group did not significantly differ from the 3-AB/Stress group. The 3-AB/Stress group did exhibit modest reductions in IL-6 although these reductions were not statistically significant (Fig. 16). The lack of a significant difference between the 3-AB/Stress group and the SAL/Stress group could have been due to the small sample size.

Limitations

Attempting to model a psychiatric disorder will always prove to be challenging. A major limitation in the current study is the inability to assess subjective attributes that are associated with chronic stress (e.g., feeling of worthlessness, suicidal ideation, uncontrollable worrying, etc.; Nestler & Hyman, 2010). We attempted to mediate this challenge by using established behavioral paradigms that are used to objectify these internal symptoms, such as the sucrose preference task in measuring anhedonia and the social interaction task in measuring anxiogenesis.

The current study sought to assess the mechanisms involved in the AD-like effects of 3-AB. However, the idea of a PARP inhibitor being regarded as an antidepressant is a relatively novel concept and PARP is found ubiquitously in every cell in the body. Therefore, it is difficult to hypothesize where the protein dysregulation may reside. The PFC is a prime brain region of interest because previous studies in our lab demonstrated an elevation of oxidative stress in both human postmortem PFC tissue with MDD and SDS+CUS rats (Ordway, 2017; Szebeni, 2016).

The current study demonstrated minimal changes of microglia morphology in gray matter PFC and no changes in white matter PFC. Perhaps this was due to the limited duration of our paradigm restricting the chronic activation of microglia. Alternatively, the microglial cells may have already transitioned back to their quiescent state because of the 48h lapse between the final stressor and euthanasia. Also, due to time constraints and tissue availability we only examined the PFC for changes in microglia morphology. Microglial populations show physiological differences depending on their location in the CNS (For review see Tan et al., 2020). Therefore, I anticipate that microglial activation is more severe in more subcortical areas, such as the amygdala, hypothalamus, or the hippocampus. Therefore, future studies should assess more subcortical brain areas and increase the latency period between the final stressor and euthanasia in order to give the microglia enough time to chronically activate. In addition, the number of animals should be increased in order to account for heterogeneity within and across treatment groups.

Conclusion

Persistent exposure to stress is associated with the increase in ROS, DAMPs, and proinflammatory cytokines which can lead to DNA strand breaks and PARP-1 activation (Bettridge, 2000; Herbet et al., 2017; Sriram et al., 2015). Furthermore, PARP-1 is also a coactivator of NF-κB and allows NF-κB transcription factors to bind to DNA strand breaks that lead to activation of a cascade of inflammatory processes (Hassa et al., 2003; Sriram et al., 2014). Thus, the administration of a PARP-inhibitor, such as 3-AB, can provide neuroprotection by disrupting the activation of PARP-1 and thereby reducing deleterious proinflammatory activity. The current study provides additional evidence towards the therapeutic potential of 3-AB and suggests that these effects could be due to its ability to reduce neuroinflammation in the PFC and hippocampus, two regions that are thought to be dysregulated due to chronic stress. We were able to demonstrate that the administration of 3-AB prevented disrupted behaviors produced by chronic stress and simultaneously produced reductions in neuroinflammation. Specifically, treatment with 3-AB prevented stress-related increases in PARP-1 abundance, microglia activation, and proinflammatory cytokine expression.

A finding that we did not expect was that the FLX/Stress group displayed an increase PARP-1 expression compared to the SAL/Stress group. However, a novel study demonstrated the ability for FLX to cause cytotoxicity in astrocytes (He et al., 2021), which could explain the increased levels of PARP-1 in our FLX/Stress animals. This intriguing finding will need to be further investigated in future studies.

Depressive disorders are a leading cause of health-related disability worldwide (James et al., 2018), primarily due to inadequate understanding of the dysregulated pathophysiology associated with these disorders (Roman & Irwin, 2020; Troubat et al., 2020). These disorders frequently coexist with chronic medical illnesses leading to the presumption that inflammation is associated with the manifestation of depression (Gold et al., 2020). The present study provides insight on the neuronal mechanisms affected by chronic psychological stress. Furthermore, this is the first study to assess the effects of 3-AB on neuroinflammation and microglia activation following a chronic stress paradigm. Future studies will be needed to increase our knowledge on the therapeutic mechanisms of 3-AB in chronic stress.

References

- Akil, H., Gordon, J., Hen, R., Javitch, J., Mayberg, H., McEwen, B., Meaney, M. J., & Nestler,
 E. J. (2018). Treatment resistant depression: A multi-scale, systems biology approach. *Neuroscience Biobehavioral Reviews*, 84, 272-288.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiorev.2017.08.019
- Al-Onaizi, M., Al-Khallifah, A., Qasem, D., & ElAli, A. (2020). Role of microglia in modulating adult neurogenesis in health and neurodegeneration. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(6875). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21186875
- Amed, Z., Shaw, G., Sharma, V. P., Yang, C., McGowan, E., & Dickson, D. W. (2007). Actinbinding proteins coronin-1a and IBA-1 are effective microglial markers for immunohistochemistry. *The Journal of Histochemistry and Cytochemistry*, 55 (7), 687-700. https://doi.org/10.1369/jhc.6A7156.2007
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (5th ed.). American Psychiatric Publishing.
- Andoh, M. & Koyama, R. (2021). Microglia regulate synaptic development and plasticity. *Developmental Neurobiology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/dneu.22814
- Anstey, K. J., von Sanden, C., Sargent-Cox, K., & Luszcz, M. A. (2007). Prevalence and risk factors for depression in a longitudinal, population-based study including individuals in the community and residential care. *The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *15* (6), 497-505. https://doi.org/10.1097/JGP.0b013e31802e21d8
- Arias, S., Fonsalía, V., Asteggiante, N., Bartesaghi, V. (2011). Systemic autoimmune diseases and depressive disorders. *Reumatología Clínica*, 7 (6), 389-391.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reuma.2011.04.010

- Arnsten, A. F. T. (2015). Stress weakens prefrontal networks: Molecular insults to higher cognition. *Nature Neuroscience*, 18, 1376-1385. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4087
- Arruri, V. K., Gundu, C., Khan, I., Khatri, D. K., & Singh, S. B. (2021). PARP overactivation in neurological disorders. *Molecular Biology Reports*, 48, 2833-2841. https://doi.org/10.1007/s1103-021-06285-1
- Aschbacher, K., O'Donovan, A., Wolkowitz, O. M., Dhabhar, F. S., Su, Y., & Epel, E. (2013).
 Good stress, bad stress, and oxidative stress: Insights from anticipatory cortisol reactivity. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 38(9), 1698-1708.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.02.004
- Avgustinovich, D. F., Kovalenko, I. L., & Kudryavtseva, N. N. (2005). A model of anxious depression: Persistence of behavioral pathology. *Neuroscience and Behavioral Physiology*, 35(9), 917-924. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11055-005-01
- Bai, P. & Virág, L. (2012). Role of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerases in the regulation of inflammatory processes. *Federation of European Biochemical Societies Letters*, 586, 3771-3777. http://dx.doi.org/10/1016/j.febslet.2012.09.026
- Barres, B. A. (2008). The mystery and magic of glia: A perspective on their roles in health and disease. *Neuron Perspective*, *60*, 430-440. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2008.10.013
- Bebbington, P. E., Dunn, G., Jenkins, R., Lewis, G., Brugha, T., Farrell, M., Meltzer, H. (1998).The influence of age and sex on the prevalence of depressive conditions: Report from the National Survey of Psychiatric Morbidity. *Psychological Medicine*, 28, 9-19.

- Becker, C., Zeau, B., Rivat, C., Blugeot, A., Hamon, M., &Benoliel, J. (2007). Repeated social defeat-induced depression-like behavioral and biological alterations in rats: Involvement of cholecystokinin. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 13, 1079-1092. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.mp.4002097
- Becker, M., Pinhasov, A., & Ornoy, A. (2021). Animal models of depression: What can they teach us about the human disease? *Diagnostics*, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.3390/diagnostics11010123
- Bergström, A., Jayatissa, M. N., Thykjær, & Wiborg, O. (2007). Molecular pathways associated with stress resilience and drug resistance in the chronic mild stress rat model of depression – A gene expression study. *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience*, 33, 201-215. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12031-007-0065-9
- Berridge, K. C. (1996). Food reward: Brain substrates of wanting and liking. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 20 (1), 1-25. https://doi.org/10.1016/0149-7634(95)00033-B
- Berton, O., Durand, M., Aguerre, S., Mormède, P., & Chouloff, F. (1999). Behavioral, neuroendocrine, and serotonergic consequences of single social defeat and repeated fluoxetine pretreatment in the Lewis rat strain. *Neuroscience*, 92(1), 327-341. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0306-4522(98)00742-8
- Berton, O., McClung, C A., DiLeone, R. J., Krishnan, V., Renthal, W., Russo, S. J., Graham, D., Tsankova, N. M., Bolanos, C. A., Rios, M., Monteggia, L. M., Self, D. W., Nestler, E. J. (2006). Essential role of BDNF in the mesolimbic dopamine pathway in social defeat stress. *Science*, *311*(5762), 864-868. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1120972

Berton, O., & Nestler, E. J. (2006). New approaches to antidepressant drug discovery: Beyond

monoamines. Nature Reviews Neuroscience, 7, 2, 137–151. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn1846

- Betteridge, D. J. (2000). What is oxidative stress? *Metabolism*, 49(2), 3-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0026-0495(00)80077-3
- Blanchard, R. J., & Blanchard, D. C. (1977). Aggressive behavior in the rat. *Behavioral Biology*, 21(2), 197-224. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0091-6773(77)90308-x
- Blanchard, R. J., Fukunaga, K., Blanchard, D. C., & Kelley, M. J. (1975). Conspecific aggression in the laboratory rat. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, 89(10), 1204-1209. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0077177
- Board, F., Persky, H., & Hamburg, D. A. (1956). Psychological stress and endocrine functions:
 Blood levels of adrenocortical and thyroid hormones in acutely disturbed patients.
 Psychosomatic Medicine, 18, 324-333.
- Boche, D., Perry, V. H., & Nicoll, J. A. R. (2012). Review: Activation patterns of microglia and their identification in the human brain. *Neuropathology and Applied Neurobiology*, *39*(1), 3-18. https://doi.org/10.1111/nan.12011
- Bondi, C. O., Rodriguez, G., Gould, G. G., Frazer, A., & Morilak, D. A. (2008). Chronic unpredictable stress induces a cognitive deficit and anxiety-like behaviors in rats that is prevented by chronic antidepressant drug treatment. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *33*, 320-331.
- Boullier, M. & Blair, M. (2018). Adverse childhood experiences. *Paediatrics and Child Health*, 28 (3), 132-137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paed.2017.12.008

- Bradl, M. & Lassmann, H. (2010). Oligodendrocytes: Biology and pathology. *Acta Neuropathologica*, *119*(1), 37-53. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-009-0601-5
- Brown, E. S., Varghese, F. P., McEwen, B. S. (2004). Association of depression with medical illness: Does cortisol play a role? *Biological Psychiatry*, 55, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/S00006-3223(03)00473-6
- Buwalda, B., de Boer, S. F., Schmidt, E. D., Felszeghy, K., Nyakas, C., Sgoifo, A., Van der Vegt, B. J., Tilders, F. J., Bohus, B., & Koolhaas, J. M. (1999). Long-lasting deficient dexamethasone suppression of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenocortical activation following peripheral CRF challenge in socially defeated rats. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, *11*(7), 513-520. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2826.1999.00350.x
- Campisi, J., Leem, T. H., & Fleshner, M. (2003). Stress-induced extracellular HSP72 is a functionally significant danger signal to the immune system. *Cell Stress and Chaperones*, 8(3), 272-286. https://doi.org/10.1379/1466-1268(2003)008<0272:sehiaf>2.0.co;2
- Calcia, M. A., Bonsall, D. R., Bloomfield, P. S., Selvaraj, S., Barichello, T., & Howes, O. D. (2016). Stress and neuroinflammation: A systematic review of the effects of stress on microglia and the implications for mental illness. *Psychopharmacology*, 233, 1637-1650. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-016-4218-9
- Cardona, A. E., Pioro, E. P., Sasse, M. E., Kostenko, V., Cardona, S. M., Dijkstra, I. M., Huang, D., Kidd, G., Dombrowski, S., Dutta, R., Lee, J., Cook, D. N., Jung, S., Lira, S. A., Littman, D. R., & Ransohoff, R. M. (2006). Control of microglial neurotoxicity by the fractalkine receptor. *Nature Neuroscience*, *9*, 917-924. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1715

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2021). About Chronic Diseases. CDC.

https://www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/about/index.htm

- Chan, O; Inouye, K., Riddell, M. C., Vranic, M., Matthews, S. G. (2003). Diabetes and the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. *Minerva Endocrinologica*, 28(2), 87-102.
- Chapman, D. P., Whitfield, C. L., Felitti, V. J., Dube, S. R., Edwards, V. J., Anda, R. F. (2004).
 Adverse childhood experiences and the risk of depressive disorders in adulthood. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 82 (2), 217-225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2003.12.013
- Chen, J., Wang, Z., Zuo, W., Zhang, S., Chu, S., & Chen, N. (2016). Effects of chronic mild stress on behavioral and neurobiological parameters – Role of glucocorticoid. *Hormones* and Behavior, 78, 150-159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2015.11.006
- Chen, L., Deng, H., Cui, H., Fang, J., Zuo, Z., Deng, J., Li, Y., Wang, X., & Zhao, L. (2018).
 Inflammatory responses and inflammation-associated diseases in organs. *Oncotarget*, 9 (6), 7204-7218. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.23208
- Cheruvu, V. K. & Chiyaka, E. T. (2019). Prevalence of depressive symptoms among older adults who reported medical cost as a barrier to seeking health care: Findings from a nationally representative sample. *BMC Geriatrics, 19* (192). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-019-1203-2
- Chiarugi, A. & Moskowitz, M. A. (2003). Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 activity promotes NF-kappaB-driven transcription and microglial activation: Implications for neurodegenerative disorders. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 85, 306-317.
- Christensen, T., Bisgaard, C. F., Wiborg, O. (2011). Biomarkers of anhedonic-like behavior, antidepressant drug refraction, and stress resilience in a rat model of depression.

Neuroscience, 196, 66-79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.08.024

- Chu, B., Marwaha, K., Sanvictores, T., & Ayers, D. (2020). Physiology, Stress Reaction. In *StatPearls* [Internet]. StatPearls Publishing. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK541120/?report=classic
- Cohen, S., Tyrrell, D. A. J., & Smith, A. P. (1991). Psychological stress and susceptibility to the common cold. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 325, 606-612. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199108293250903
- Cole, C. E. (1959). A controlled efficacy of iproniazid in treatment of depression. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *1* (5). https://doi.org/10/1001/archpsyc.1959.03590050081010

Colton, C. A. & Wilcock, D. M. (2010). Assessing activation states in microglia. CNS & Neurological Disorders – Drug Targets, 9(2), 174-191. https://doi.org/10.2174/187152710791012053

- Connor, J. R. & Menzies, S. L. (1996). Relationship of iron to oligodendrocytes and myelination. *Glia*, 17(2), 83-93. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1098-1136(199606)17:2<83::aidglia1>3.0.co;2-7
- Coryell, W. (2020, March). *Depressive Disorders*. Merck Manual. https://www.merckmanuals.com/professional/psychiatric-disorders/mooddisorders/depressive-disorders
- Cuzzocrea, S. (2005). Shock, inflammation, and PARP. *Pharmacological Research*, *52*(1), 72-82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2005.02.016
- D'Amours, D., Desnoyers, S., D'Silva, I., & Poirier, G. G. (1999). Poly (ADP-ribosyl) ation

reactions in the regulation of nuclear functions. The Biochemical Journal, 342, 249-268.

- Dantzer, R. (2009). Cytokine, sickness behavior, and depression. *Immunology and Allergy Clinics of North America, 29* (2), 247-264. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jac.2009.02.002
- D'Avila, J. C., Lam, T. I., Bingham, D., Shi, J., Won, S. J., Kauppinen, T. M., Massa, S., Liu, J., & Swanson, R. A. (2012). Microglial activation induced by brain trauma is suppressed by post-injury treatment with a PARP inhibitor. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 9 (31). https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-2094-9-31
- de Kloet, E. R., Joëls, M., & Holsboer, F. (2005). Stress and the brain: From adaption to disease. *Nature Reviews: Neuroscience, 6, 463-475. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn1683*
- Dhabhar, F. S. (2009). Enhancing versus suppressive effects of stress on immune function: Implications for immunoprotection and immunopathology. *Neuroimmunomodulation*, 16(5), 300-317. https://doi.org/10.1159/000216188
- Dhabhar, F. S. (2014). Effects of stress on immune function: The good, the bad, and the beautiful. *Immunologic Research*, 58(2-3), 193-210. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12026-014-8517-0
- Dhabhar, F. S. & McEwen, B. S. (1996). Stress-induced enhancement of antigen-specific cellmediated immunity. *The Journal of Immunology*, 156(7), 2608-2615.
- Dhabhar, F. S. & McEwen, B. S. (1997). Acute stress enhances whole chronic stress suppresses immne function *in vivo*: A potentential role for leukocyte trafficking. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 11(4), 286-306. https://doi.org/10.1006/brbi.1997.0508

Ditzworth, D., Zong, W.-X., & Thompson, C. B. (2007). Activation of poly (ADP-ribose)

polymerase (PARP-1) induces release of the pro-inflammatory mediator HMGB1 from the nucleus. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 282(24). https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M701465200

- Domingues, H. S., Portugal, C. C., Socodato, R., & Relvas, J. B. (2016). Oligodendrocyte, astrocyte, and microglia crosstalk in myelin development, damage, and repair. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*. 28. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2016.00071
- Drazen, D. L., Bilu, D., Edwards, N., & Nelson, R. J. (2001). Disruption of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) protects against stress-evoked immunocompromise. *Molecular Medicine*, 7(11), 761-766.
- Dunnett, C. W. (1955). A multiple comparison procedure for comparing several treatments with a control. *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, *50* (272), 1096-1121.
- Dunnett, C. W. (1964). New tables for multiple comparisons with a control. *Biometrics*, 20(3), 482-491.
- Epel, E. S., Blackburn, E. H., Lin, J., Dhabhar, F. S., Adler, N. E., Morrow, J. D., & Cawthon, R.
 M. (2004). Accelerated telomere shortening in response to life stress. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 101(49), 17312-17315. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0407162101
- Felitti, V. J., Anda, R. F., Nordenberg, D., Williamson, D. F., Spitz, A. M., Edwards, V., Koss, M. P., & Marks, J. S. (1998). Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults. The adverse childhood experiences (ACE) study. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *14* (4), 245-258. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0749-3797(98)00017-8

- File, S. E., & Hyde, J. R. G. (1978). Can social interaction be used to measure anxiety? *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 62, 19-24. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.1978.tb07001.x
- File, S. E., & Seth, P. (2003). A review of 25 years of the social interaction test. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 463, 35-53. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0014-2999(03)01273-1
- Fleshner, M. (2013). Stress-evoked sterile inflammation, danger associated molecular patterns (DAMPs), microbial associated molecular patterns (MAMPs) and the inflammasome. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 27. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2012.08.012
- Fleshner, M., Frank, M., & Maier, S. F. (2017). Danger signals and inflammasomes: Stressevoked sterile inflammation in mood disorders. *Neuropsychopharmacology Reviews*, 42, 36-45. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2016.125
- Frank, M. G., Baratta, M. V., Sprunger, D. B., Watkins, L. R., & Maier, S. F. (2007). Microglia serve as a neuroimmune substrate for stress-induced potentiation of CNS proinflammatory cytokine responses. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 21*(1), 47-59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2006.03.005
- Frank, M. G., Fonken, L. K., Watkins, L. R., & Maier, S. F. (2019). Microglia: Neuroimmunesensors of stress. *Seminars in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 94, 176-185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2019.01.001
- Franklin, T. C., Wohleb, E. S., Zhang, Y., Fogaça, M., Hare, B., & Duman, R. S. (2018). Persistent increase in microglial RAGE contributes to chronic stress-induced priming of depressive-like behavior. *Biological Psychiatry*, 83, 50-60. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2017.06.034

- Frodl, T. S., Koutsouleris, N., & Bottlender, R., Born, C., Jäger, M., Scupin, I., Reiser, M., Möller, H.-J., & Meisenzahl, E. M. (2008). Depression-related variation in brain morphology over 3 years. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 65(10), 1156-1165. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.65.10.1156
- Fuchs, E., Kramer, M., Hermes, B., Netter, P., & Hiemke, C. (1996). Psychosocial stress in tree shrews: Clomipramine counteracts behavioral and endocrine changes. *Pharmacology, Biochemistry, and Behavior, 54* (1), 219-228. https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-3057(95)02166-3
- Gałecki, P., Mossakowska-Wójcik, J., & Talarowska, M. (2018). The anti-inflammatory mechanism of antidepressants SSRIs, SNRIs. *Progress in Neuropsychopharmacology* & *Biological Psychiatry*, 80, 291-294. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2017.03.016
- Gàll, Z., Farkas, S., Albert, Á, Ferencz, E., Vancea, S., Urkon, M., & Kolcsár, M. (2020). Effects of chronic cannabidiol treatment in the rat chronic unpredictable mild stress model of depression. *Biomolecules*, 10(5), https://doi.org/10.3390/biom10050801
- Geschwind, D. H. & Flint, J. (2015). Genetics and genomics of psychiatric disease. *Science*, *349* (6255), 1489-1494. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaa8954
- Giansanti, V., Donà, F., Tillhon, M., & Scovassi, A. I. (2010). PARP inhibitors: New tools to protect from inflammation. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 80(12), 1869-1877. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2010.04.022
- Gibson, B. A. & Kraus, W. L. (2012). New insights into the molecular and cellular functions of poly (ADP-ribose) and PARPs. *Nature Reviews*, 13, 411-424. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3376

- Girgus, J. S. & Yang, K. (2015). Gender and depression. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, *4*, 53-60.
- Girgus, J. S., Yang, K., & Ferri, C. V. (2017). The gender difference in depression: Are elderly women at greater risk for depression than elderly men? *Geriatrics*, 2 (4). https://doi.org/10.3390/geriatrics2040035
- Giulian, D., Li, J., Bartel, S., Broker, J., Li, X., & Kirkpatrick, J. B. (1995). Cell surface morphology identifies microglia as a distinct class of mononuclear phagocyte. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 15(11), 7712-7726. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-11-07712.1995
- Glaser, R. & Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K. (2005). Stress-induced immune dysfunction: Implications for health. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 5, 243-251. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri1571
- Gold, S. M., Köhler-Forsberg, O., Moss-Morris, R., Mehnert, A., Miranda, J. J., Bullinger, M.,
 Steptoe, A., Whooley, M. A., & Otte, C. (2020). Comorbid depression in medical
 diseases. *Nature Reviews Disease Primers*, 6(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41572-0200200-2
- Golden, S. A., Covington III, H. E., Berton, O., & Russo, S. J. (2011). A standardized protocol for repeated social defeat stress in mice. *Nature Protocols*, 6, 1183-1191. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2011.361
- Gourley, S. L., Wu, F. J., Kiraly, D. D., Ploski, J. E., Kedves, A. T., Duman, R. S., & Taylor. J.
 R. (2008). Regionally-specific regulation of pERK 1/2 MAP kinase in a model of antidepressant-sensitive chronic depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, 63(4), 353-359. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2007.07.016

- Grenard, J. L., Munjas, B. A., Adams, J. L., Suttorp, M., Maglione, M., McGlynn, E. A., Gellad,
 W. F. (2011). Depression and medication adherence in the treatment of chronic diseases
 in the United States: A meta-analysis. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 26 (10),
 1175-1182. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-011-1704-y
- Grill, H. J., & Norgren. (1978). The taste reactivity test. I. Mimetic responses to gustatory stimuli in neurologically normal rats. *Brain Research*, 143(2), 263-279. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(78)90568-1
- Grubbs, F. (1969). Procedures for detecting outlying observations in samples. *Technometrics*, 1-21. https://doi.org/10.1080/00401706.1969.10490657
- Ha, H. C., Hester, L. D., & Snyder, S. H. (2002). Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 dependence of stress-induced transcription factors and associated gene expression in glia.
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences U.S.A., 99, 3270-3275.
- Hamby, A. M., Suh, S. W., Kauppinen, T. M., & Swanson, R. A. (2007). Use of a poly (ADPribose) polymerase inhibitor to suppress inflammation and neuronal death after cerebral ischemia-reperfusion. *Stroke*, *38*, 632-636. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.STR.0000250742.61241.79
- Hammels, C., Pishva, E., De Vry, J., van den Hove, D. L. A., Prickaerts, J., van Winkel, R.,
 Selten, J., Lesch, K., Daskalakis, N. P., Steinbusch, H. W. M., van Os, J., Kenis, G., &
 Rutten, B. P. F. (2015). Defeat stress in rodents: From behavior to molecules. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 59(2015), 111-140.
 https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015.10.006
- Harris, A. Z., Atsak, P., Bretton, Z. H., Holt, E. S., Alam, R., Morton, M. P., Abbas, A. I.,

Leonardo, E. D., Bolkan, S. S., Hen, R., & Gordon, J. A. (2017). A novel method for chronic social defeat stress in female mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *43*, 1276-1283. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2017.259

- Harrison, J. K., Jiang, Y., Chen, S., Xia, Y., Maciejewski, D., Streit, W. J., Salafranca, M. N.,
 Adhikari, S., Thompson, D. A., Botti, P., Bacon, K. B., & Feng, L. (1998). Role for
 neuronally derived fractalkine in mediating interactions between neurons and CX₃CR1expressing microglia. *PNAS*, *95*(18), 10896-10901.
 https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.18.10896
- Hasegawa, H., & Tomita, H., (1986). Assessment of taste disorders in rats by simultaneous study of the two-bottle preference test and abnormal ingestive behavior. *Auris Nasus Larynx*, *13*, S33-S41. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0385-8146(86)80032-3
- Hasin, D. S., Sarvet, A. L., & Meyers, J. L. (2018). Epidemiology of adult *DSM-5* major
 depressive disorder and its specifiers in the United States. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 75(4), 336-346. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.4602
- Hassa, P. O., Buerki, C., Lombardi, C., Imhof, R., & Hottiger, M. O. (2003). Transcriptional coactivation of nuclear factor-kappab- dependent gene expression by p300 is regulated by poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 278, 45145-45153.
- Hassa, P. O. & Hottiger, M. O. (1999). A role of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase in NF-kappaB transcriptional activation. *Biological Chemistry*, 380(7-8), 953-959. https://doi.org/10.1515/BC.1999.118
- Hassa, P. O., & Hottiger, M. O. (2002). The functional role of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 as a novel coactivator of NF-kB in inflammatory disorders. *Cellular and Molecular Life*
Sciences, 59 (9), 1534-1553. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-002-8527-2

- He, J.-H., Liu, R.-P., Peng, Y.-M., Guo, Q., Zhu, L.-B., Lian, Y.-Z., Hu, B.-L., Fan, H.-H.,
 Zhang, X., & Zhu, J.-H. (2021). Differential and paradoxical roles of new-generation antidepressants in primary astrocytic inflammation. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, *18*(47). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12974-021-02097-z
- Herbet, M., Korga, A., Gawrońska-Grzywacz, Izdebska, M., Piatkowska-Chmiel, I., Poleszak, E., Wróbel, A., Matysiak, W., Jodłowska-Jędrych, B., & Dudka, J. (2017). Chronic variable stress is responsible for lipid and DNA oxidative disorder and activation of oxidative stress response genes in the brain of rats. *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2017.* https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/7313090
- Hollis, F., & Kabbaj, M. (2014). Social defeat as an animal model for depression. *Institute for Laboratory Animal Research Journal*, 55(2), 221-232. https://doi.org/10.1093/ilar/ilu002
- Hong, S., Dissing-Olesen, L., & Stevens, B. (2016). New insights on the role of microglia in synaptic pruning in health and disease. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *36*, 128-134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2015.12.004
- Hovens, I. B., Nyakas, C., Schoemaker, R. G. (2014). A novel method for evaluating microglial activation using ionized calcium-binding adaptor protein-1 staining: Cell body to cell size ratio. *Neuroimmunology and Neuroinflammation*, 1, 82-22. http://doi.org/10.4103/2347-8659.139719
- Hu, C., Luo, Y., Wang, H., Kuang, S., Liang, G., Yang, Y., Mai, S., & Yang, J. (2017). Reevaluation of the interrelationships among the behavioral tests in rats exposed to chronic unpredictable mild stress. *PLoS ONE*, *12* (9), e0185129.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0185129

- Hyde, J. S., Mezulis, A. H., & Abramson, L. Y. (2008). The ABCs of Depression: Integrating affective, biological, and cognitive models to explain the emergence of the gender difference in depression. *Psychological Review*, 115 (2), 291-313.
- Iio, W. Matsukawa, N. Tsukahara, T., Kohari, D., & Toyoda, A. (2011). Effects of chronic social defeat stress on MAP kinase cascade. *Neuroscience Letters*, 504(3), 281-284. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2011.09.047
- Iio, W., Takagi, H., Ogawa, Y., Tsukahara, T., Chohnan, S., & Toyoda, A. (2014). Effects of chronic social defeat stress on peripheral leptin and its hypothalamic actions. *BMC Neuroscience*, 15(72). https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2202-15-72
- Irwin, M. R. & Miller, A. H. (2007). Depressive disorder and immunity: 20 years of progress and discovery. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 21(2007), 374-383. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2007.01.010
- Jäkel, S. & Dimou, L. (2017). Glial cells and their function in the adult brain: A journey through the history of their ablation. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*, 11(24). https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2017.00024
- James, S. L., Abate, D., Abate, K. H., Abay, S. M., Abbafati, C., Abbasi, N., Abbastabar, H., Abd-Allah, F., . . . Murray, C. J. L. (2018). Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet, 392* (10159), 1789-1858. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32279-7

Javle, M. & Curtin, N. J. (2011). The role of PARP in DNA repair and its therapeutic exploitation. *British Journal of Cancer*, 105, 1114-1122. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2011.382

- Jewett, B. E., Miller, M. N., Ligon, L. A., Carter, Z., Mohammad, I., & Ordway, G. A. (2020). Rapid and temporary improvement of depression and anxiety observed following niraparib administration: a case report. BMC Psychiatry, 20(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-020-02590-4
- Jia, X., Gao, Z., & Hu, H. (2020). Microglia in depression: Current perspectives. Science China Life Sciences, 63. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11427-020-1815-6

Julien, R. M. (2001). A Primer of Drug Action (9th ed.). Worth Publishers.

- Kalinichenko, L. S., Kornhuber, J., & Müller, C. P. (2019). Individual differences in inflammatory and oxidative mechanisms of stress related mood disorders. *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinology*, 55(2019). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yfrne.2019.100783
- Kalueff, A. V. & Tuohimaa, P. (2004). Grooming analysis algorithm for neurobehavioral stress research. *Brain Research Protocols*, 13(2004), 151-158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresprot.2004.04.002
- Kam, T.-I., Mao, X., Park, H., Chou, S.-C., Karuppagounder, S. S., Umanah, G. E., Yun, S. P., Brahmachari, S., Panicker, N., Chen, R., Andrabi, S. A., Qi, S., Poirier, G. G., Pletnikova, O., Troncoso, J. C., Bekris, L. M., Leverenz, J. B., Pantelyat, A., Ko, H. S., Rosenthal, L. S., Dawson, T. M., & Dawson, V. L. (2018). Poly (ADP-ribose) drives pathological α-synuclein neurodegeneration in Parkinson's disease. *Science*, *362* (6414). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aat8407

- Kaplan, M. R., Cho, M., Ullian, E. M., Isom, L. L., Levinson, S. R., & Barres, B. A. (2001).
 Differential control of clustering of the sodium channels Nav1.2 and Nav1.6 at developing CNS nodes of Ranvier. *Neuron*, 30(1), 105-119. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(01)00266-5
- Katon, W. J. (2011). Epidemiology and treatment of depression in patients with chronic medical illness. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, 13 (1), 17-23. https://doi.org/10.31887/DCNS.2011.13.1/wkaton
- Katz, R. J. (1982). Animal model of depression: Pharmacological sensitivity of a hedonic deficit. *Pharmacology, Biochemistry, and Behavior, 16* (6), 965-968.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-3057(82)90053-3
- Kauppinen, T. M., Suh, S. W., Berman, A. E., Hamby, A. M., & Swanson, R. A. (2009).
 Inhibition of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase suppresses inflammation and promotes recovery after ischemic injury. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism, 29*, 820-829.
- Kauppinen, T. M. & Swanson, R. A. (2005). Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 promotes microglial activation, proliferation, and matrix metalloproteinase-9-mediated neuron death. *The Journal of Immunology*, 174. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.174.4.2288
- Kerr, G. W., McGuffie, A. C., & Wilkie, S. (2001). Tricyclic antidepressant overdose: A review. *Emergency Medicine Journal*, 18, 236-241. https://dx.doi.org/10.1136/emj.18.4.236
- Kessler, R. C. (1997). The effects of stressful life events on depression. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 48, 191-214. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.48.1.191

- Kettenmann, H., Hanisch, U., Noda, M., & Verkhratsky, A. (2011). Physiology of microglia. *Physiological Reviews*, *91*(2), 461-553. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00011.2010
- Khaledi, M., Haghighatdoost, F., Feizi, A., & Aminorroaya, A. (2019). The prevalence of comorbid depression in patients with type 2 diabetes: An updated systematic review and meta-analysis on huge number of operational studies. *Acta Diabetologica*, *56* (6), 631-650. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00592-019-01295-9
- Khan, S. & Khan, R. A. (2017). Chronic stress leads to anxiety and depression. *Annals of Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 5(1).
- Koedel, U., Winkler, F., Angele, B., Fontana, A., & Pfister, H. (2002). Meningitis-associated central nervous system complications are mediated by the activation of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism*, 22(1), 39-49. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004647-200201000-00005
- König, H., König, H. H., & Konnopka, A. (2019). The excess costs of depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis. In Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/S2045796019000180
- Koolhaas, J. M., Coppens, C. M., de Boer, S. F., Buwalda, B., Meerlo, P., & Timmermans, P. J.
 A. (2013). The resident-intruder paradigm: A standardized test for aggression, violence and social stress. *Journal of Visualized Experiments, e4367*(77).
 https://doi.org/10.3791/4367
- Koyanagi, A., Köhler-Forsberg, O., Benros, M. E., Munk Laursen, T., Haro, J. M., Nordentoft,
 Hjorthøj, C. (2018). Mortality in unipolar depression preceding and following chronic somatic diseases: A nationwide Danish study. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*.

https://doi.org/10.1111/acps.12899

- Krishnakumar, R. & Kraus, W. L. (2010). The PARP side of the nucleus: Molecular actions, physiological outcomes, and clinical targets. *Molecular Cell*, 39(1), 8-24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2010.06.017
- Krishnan, V., Han, M., Graham, D. L., Berton, O., Renthal, W., Russo, S. J., LaPlant, Q.,
 Graham, A., Lutter, M., Lagrace, D. C., Ghose, S., Reister, R., Tannous, P., Green, T. A.,
 Neve, R. L., Chakravarty, S., Kumar, A., Eisch, A. J., Self, D. W., . . . Nestler, E. J.
 (2007). Molecular adaptations underlying susceptibility and resistance to social defeat in
 brain reward regions. *Cell*, *131*(2), 391-404. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2007.09.018
- Krukenberg, K. A., Kim, S., Tan, E. S., Maliga, Z. & Michison, T. J. (2015). Extracellular poly (ADP-ribose) is a pro-inflammatory signal for macrophages. *Chemistry & Biology*, 22(4), 446-452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chembiol.2015.03.007
- Kurien, B. T., Dorri, Y., Dillion, S., Dsouza, A., & Scofield, R. H. (2011). An overview of western blotting for determining antibody specificities for immunohistochemistry. *Signal Transduction Immunohistochemistry*. 55-67. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-61779-024-93
- Kvarta, M. D., Bradbrook, K. E., Dantrassy, H. M., Bailey, A. M., & Thompson, S. M. (2015). Corticosterone mediates the synaptic and behavioral effects of chronic stress at rat hippocampal temporoammonic synapses. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *114*(3), 1713-1724. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00359.2015
- Li, M., Liu, S., D'Arcy, C., Gao, T., & Meng, X. (2020). Interactions of childhood maltreatment and genetic variations in adult depression: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 276, 119-136. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.06.055

- Lin, K. Y. & Kraus, W. L. (2017). PARP inhibitors for cancer therapy. *Cell*, *169* (2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2017.03.034
- Lin, Y., Liu, A., Xu, Y., Tie, L., Yu, H., & Li, X. (2005). Effect of chronic unpredictable mild stress on brain-pancreas relative protein in rat brain and pancreas. *Behavioral Brain Research*, 165(1), 63-71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2005.06.034
- Liu, H., Leak, R. K., & Hu, X. (2016). Neurotransmitter receptors on microglia. *Stroke and Vascular Neurology*, 1(2), 52-58. https://doi.org/10.1136/svn-2016-000012
- Liu, K.-H., Yang, S.-T., Lin, Y.-K., Lin, J.-W., Lee, Y.-H., Wang, J.-Y., Hu, C.-J., Lin, E.-Y., Chen, S.-M., Then, C.-K., Shen, S.-C. (2015). Fluoxetine, an antidepressant, suppresses glioblastoma by evoking AMPAR-mediated calcium-dependent apoptosis. *Oncotarget*, 6(7). 5088-5101. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.3243
- Liu, M., Yin, C., Zhu, L., Zhu, X., Xu, C., Luo, C., Chen, H., Zhu, D., Zhou, Q. (2018). Sucrose preference test for measurement of stress-induced anhedonia in mice. *Nature Protocols*, 13(7), 1686-1698. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41596-018-0011-z
- Liu, Q., He, H., Yang, J., Feng, X., Zhao, F., & Lyu, J. (2020). Changes in the global burden of depression from 1990 to 2017: Findings from the Global Burden of Disease study. *Journal of Psychiatric Research, 126*, 134-140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2019.08.002
- Liu, Y., Zhou X., Yang, L., Wang, H., Zhang, Y., Pu, J., Liu, L., Gui, S., Zeng, L., Chen, J., Zhou, C. & Xie, P. (2017). Social defeat stress causes depression-like behavior with metabolite changes in the prefrontal cortex of rats. *PLoS ONE 12*(4): e0176725. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0176725

- Lopez-Munoz, F., & Alamo, C. (2009). Monoaminergic neurotransmission: The history of the discovery of antidepressants from 1950s until today. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 15 (14), 1563-1586. https://doi.org/10.2174/138161209788168001
- Lu, X., Kim, C. S., Frazer, A., & Zhang, W. (2006). Leptin: A potential novel antidepressant. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science of the United States of America, 103(5), 1593-1598. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0508901103
- Luo, X & Kraus, W. L. (2012). On PAR with PARP: Cellular stress signaling through poly (ADP-ribose) and PARP-1. *Genes & Development*, *24*, 417-432.
- Lyons, A., Lynch, A. M., Downer, E. J., Hanley, R., O' Sullivan, J. B., Smith, A., & Lynch, M. A. (2009). Fractalkine-induced activation of the phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase pathway attenuates microglial activation *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, *110*, 1547-1556. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06253.x
- Marques, F. & Sousa, J. C. (2014). The choroid plexus is modulated by various peripheral stimuli: Implications to diseases of the central nervous system. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*, 9 (136). https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2015.00136
- Martínez-Zamudio, R. I. & Ha, H. C. (2014). PARP1 enhances inflammatory cytokine expression by alteration of promoter chromatin structure in microglia. *Brain and Behavior*, 4(4), 552-565. https://doi.org/10.1002/brb3.239
- McEwen, B. (2007). Physiology and neurobiology of stress and adaptation: Central role of the brain. *Physiological Reviews*, 87 (3), 873-904. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00041.2006

- McGonagle, K. A., & Kessler, K. C. (1990). Chronic stress, acute stress, and depressive symptoms. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, *18*, 681-705.
- McLaurin, J. A. & Yong, V. W. (1995). Oligodendrocytes and myelin. *Neurologic Clinics*, 13(1), 23-49.
- McPherson, C. A., Kraft, A. D., & Harry, G. J. (2010). Injury-induced neurogenesis:
 Consideration of resident microglia as supportive of neural progenitor cells.
 Neurotoxicity Research, 19(2), 341-352. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12640-010-9199-6
- McTigue, D. M. & Tripathi, R. B. (2008). The life, death, and replacement of oligodendrocytes in the adult CNS. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 107(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05570.x
- Mead, E. L., Mosley, A., Eaton, S., Dobson, L., Heales, S. J., & Pocock, J. M. (2012). Microglial neurotransmitter receptors trigger superoxide production in microglia; consequences for microglial-neuronal interactions. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, *121*, 287-301. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2012.07659.x
- Miller, A. H. & Raison, C. L. (2006). Cytokines, p38 MAP kinase and the pathophysiology of depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *31*, 2089-2029. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.1301032
- Miller, A. H., Maletic, V., & Raison, C. L. (2009). Inflammation and its discontents: The role of cytokines in the pathophysiology of major depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, 65(9), 732-741. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.11.029

Millhouse, T.M., & Porter, J. H. (2015). A brief history of the development of antidepressant

drugs: From monoamines to glutamate. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 23 (1), 1-21. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038550

- Molina, V. A., Volosin, M., Cancela, L., Keller, E., Murúa, V. S., & Basso, A. M. (1990). Effect of chronic variable stress on monoamine receptors: Influence of imipramine administration. *Pharmacology, Biochemistry, and Behavior, 35*(2), 335-340.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-3057(90)90165-E
- Montgomery, K. C. (1995). The relation between fear induced by novel stimulation and exploratory drive. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, 48 (4), 254-260. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0043788
- Montgomery, S. A., Gabriel, R., James, D., Hawley, C., & Burkitt, P. (1989). The specificity of the zimelidine reaction. *International Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1097/00004850-198901000-00003
- Morais-Silva, G., Costa-Ferreira, W., Gomes-de-Souza, L., Pavan, J. C., Crestani, C. C., & Marin, M. T. (2019). Cardiovascular outcomes related to social defeat stress: New insights from resilient and susceptible rats. *Neurobiology of Stress, 11*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ynstr.2019.100181
- Moussavi, S., Chatterji, S., Verdes, E., Tandon, A., Patel, V., Ustun, B., (2007). Depression, chronic diseases, and decrements in health: Results from the World Health Survey. *Lancet*, 370 (9590), 851-858. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61415-9
- Nandam, L. S., Brazel, M., Zhou, M., & Jhaveri, D. J. (2019). Cortisol and major depressive disorder – Translating findings from humans to animal models and back. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10(974). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00974

- Nave, K. & Werner, H. B. (2014). Myelination of the nervous system: Mechanisms and functions. *The Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology*, 30, 503-533. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-cellbio-100913-013101
- Nemeroff, C. B. & Evans, D. L. (1984). Correlation between the dexamethasone suppression test in depressed patients and clinical response. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 141(2), 247-249. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.141.2.247
- Nestler, E. J., & Hyman, S. E. (2010). Animal models of neuropsychiatric disorders. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *13*(10), 1161-1169. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.2647
- Nestler, E. J., & Waxman, S. G. (2020). Resilience to stress and resilience to pain: Lessons from molecular neurobiology and genetics. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 26 (10), 924-935. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2020.03.007
- Newman, E. L., Covington III, H. E., Suh J., Bicakci, M. B., Ressler, K. J., DeBold, J. F., & Miczek, K. A. (2019). Fighting females: Neural and behavioral consequences of social defeat stress in female mice. *Biological Psychiatry*, 86 (9), 657-668. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2019.05.005
- Noda, M., Nakanishi, H., Nebekura, J., & Akaike, N. (2000). AMPA-kainate subtypes of glutamate receptor in rat cerebral microglia. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 20(1), 251-258. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.20-01-00251.2000
- Nolen-Hoeksema, S. & Hilt, L. M. (2009). *Gender differences in depression*. In I. H. Gotlib & C.L. Hammen (Eds.), Handbook of depression (pp. 386-404). The Guilford Press.
- Olofsson, P. S., Rosas-Ballina, M., Levine, Y. A., & Tracey, K. J. (2012). Rethinking inflammation: Neural circuits in the regulation of immunity. *Immunological Reviews*, 248

(1), 188-204. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-065X.2012.01138.x

- Ordway, G. A., Szebeni, A., Hernandez, L. J., Crawford, J. D., Szebeni, K., Chandley, M. J., Burgess, K. C., Miller, C., Bakkalbasi, E., & Brown, R. W. (2017). Antidepressant-like actions of inhibitors of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase in rodent models. *International Journal of Neuripsychopharmacology*, 20 (12), 994-1004. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijnp/pyx068
- Otte, C., Gold, S. M., Penninx, B. W., Pariante, C. M., Etkin, A., Fava, M., Mohr, D. C., & Schatzberg, A. F. (2016). Major depressive disorder. *Nature Reviews Disease Primers*, 2, 16065. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2016.65
- Pachana, N. A., McLaughlin, D., Leung, J., Byrne, G., & Dobson, A. (2012). Anxiety and depression in adults in their eighties: Do gender differences remain? *International Psychogeriatrics*, 24 (1), 145-150. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610211001372
- Papeo, G., Casale, E., Montagnoli, A., & Cirla, A. (2013). PARP inhibitors in cancer therapy: An update. *Expert Opinion on Therapeutic Patents*, 23 (4), 503-514. https://doi.org/10.1517/13543776.2013.768615
- Paolicelli, R. C., Bolasco, G., Pagani, F., Maggi, L., Scianni, M., Panzanelli, P., Giustetto, M., Ferreira, T. A., Guiducci, E., Dumas, L., Ragozzino, D., & Gross, C. T. (2011). Synaptic pruning by microglia is necessary for normal brain development. *Science*, *333*(6048), 1456-1458. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1202529
- Parkhurst, C. N., Yang, G., Ninan, I., Savas, J. N., Yates III, J. R., Lafaille, J. J., Hempstead, B. L., Littman, D. R., & Gan, W. (2013). Microglia promote learning-dependent synapse formation through BDNF. *Cell*, 155(7), 1596-1609.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.11.030

- Pazzaglia, S. & Pioli, C. (2020). Multifaceted role of PARP-1 in DNA repair and inflammation: Pathological and therapeutic implications in cancer and non-cancer diseases. *Cells*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.3390/cells9010041
- Phulwani, N. K. & Kielian, T. (2008). Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerases (PARPs) 1-3 regulate astrocyte activation. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, *106* (2), 578-590. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05403.x
- Planchez, B., Surget, A., & Belzung, C. (2019). Animal models of major depression: Drawbacks and challenges. *Journal of Neural Transmission*, 126, 1383-1408. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00702-019-02084-y
- Pulliam, J. V., Dawaghreh, A. M., Alema-Mensah, E., & Plotsky, P. M. (2010). Social defeat stress produces prolonged alterations in acoustic startle and body weight gain in male Long Evans rats. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 44 (2), 106-111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2009.05.005
- Rafiee, L., Hajhasemi, V., & Javanmard, S. H. (2016). Fluvoxamine inhibits some inflammatory genes expression in LPS/stimulated human endothelial cells, U937 macrophages, and carrageenan-induced paw edema in rat. *Iran Journal of Basic Medical Science, 19* (9), 977-984.
- Rajkowska, G. & Miguel-Hidalgo, J. J. (2007). Gliogenesis and glial pathology in depression. *CNS & Neurological Disorders – Drug Targets, 6*(3), 219-233.

Rajkowska, G. & Stockmeier, C. A. (2013). Astrocyte pathology in major depressive disorder:

Insights from human postmortem tissue. *Current Drug Targets*, *14* (11), 1225-1236. https://doi.org/10.2174/13894501113149990156

- Raison, C. L., Capuron, L., & Miller, A. H. (2006). Cytokines sing the blues: Inflammation and the pathogenesis of major depression. *Trends in Immunology*, 27 (1), 24-31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2005.11.006
- Razzoli, M., & Bartolomucci, A. (2016). The dichotomous effect of chronic stress on obesity. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 27(7), 504-515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tem.2016.04.007
- Reader, B. F., Jarrett, B. L., McKim, D. B., Wohleb, E. S., Godbout, J. P., & Sheridan, J. F. (2015). Peripheral and central effects of repeated social defeat stress: Monocyte trafficking, microglial activation, and anxiety. *Neuroscience*, 289, 429-442. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2015.01.001
- Réus, G. Z., Jansen, K., Titus, S., Carvalho, A. F., Gabbay, V., & Quevedo, J. (2017).
 Kynurenine pathway dysfunction in the pathophysiology and treatment of depression: evidence from animal and human studies. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 68, 316-328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychires.2015.05.007
- Rock, K. L., Latz, E., Ontiveros, F., & Kono, H. (2010). The sterile inflammatory response. *Annual Review of Immunology*, 28, 321-342. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-030409-101311
- Roman, M., & Irwin, M. R. (2020). Novel neuroimmunologic therapeutics in depression: A clinical perspective on what we know so far. In Brain, Behavior, and Immunity (Vol. 83, pp. 7–21). Academic Press Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2019.09.016

- Rosellini, A. J., Bourgeois, M. L., Correa, J., Tung, E. S., Goncharenko, S., & Brown, T. A. (2018). Anxious distress in depressed outpatients: Prevalence, comorbidity, and incremental validity. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 103, 54-60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2018.05.006
- Rosenblat, J. D., & McIntyre, R. S. (2020). Pharmacological treatment of major depressive disorder. *Major Depressive Disorder*, 103-119. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-58131-8.00008-2
- Rush, A. J., Trivedi, M. H., Wisniewski, S. R., Nierenberg, A. A., Stewart, J. W., Warden, D., Niederehe, G., Thase, M. E., Lavori, P. W., Lebowitz, B. D., McGrath, P. J., Rosenbaum, J. F., Sackeim, H. A., Kupfer, D. J., Luther, J., & Fava, M. (2006). Acute and longer-term outcomes in depressed outpatients requiring one or several treatment steps: A STAR*D report. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *163*(11), 1905-1917.
- Rygula, R., Abumaria, N., Flügge, G., Fuchs, E., Rüther, E., Havemann-Reinecke, U. (2005).
 Anhedonia and motivational deficits in rats: Impact of chronic social stress. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *162*(1), 127-134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2005.03.009
- Saijo, K. & Glass, C. K. (2011). Microglial cell origin and phenotypes in health and disease. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, *11*, 775-787. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3086
- Sasaki, Y., Ohsawa, K., Kanazawa, H., Kohsaka, S., & Imai, Y. (2001). Iba1 is an actin-crosslinking protein in macrophages/microglia. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 286, 292-297. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.2001.5388
- Schleifer, S., Keller, S. E., & Bond, R. N. (1989). Major depressive disorder and immunity: Role of age, sex, severity, and hospitalization. *Achieves of General Psychiatry*, 46 (1), 81-87.

https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1989.01810010083011

- Sequeira-Cordero, A., Salas-Bastos, A., Fornaguera, J., & Brenes, J. C. (2019). Behavioural characterisation of chonic unpredictable stress based on ethologically relevant paradigms in rats. *Scientific Reports*, 9(17403). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-53624-1
- Simon, G. E. (2001). Treating depression in patients with chronic disease. Western Journal of Medicine, 175 (5), 292-293. https://doi.org/10.1136/ewjm.175.5.292
- Singh, S., Makwana, D. K., Buckley, T., Agrawal, A., Koduru, S. V., & Tiwari, A. K. (2013). Clinical significance of PARP-1 inhibitors in cancer chemotherapy. *Translational Clinical Biology*, 1 (1). https://dx.doi.org/10.14259/tcb.v1i1.63
- Sitges, M., Gómez, C. D., & Aldana, B. I. (2014). Sertraline reduces IL-1β and TNF-α mRNA expression and overcomes their rise induced by seizures in the rat hippocampus. *PLoS One*, *9*(11).
- Slattery, D. A., Markou, A., & Cryan, J. F. (2006). Evaluation of reward processes in an animal model of depression. *Psychopharmacology*, 190 (2007), 555-568. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-006-0630-x
- Smith, S. M. & Vale, W. W. (2006). The role of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in neuroendocrine responses to stress. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, 8 (4), 383-395. https://doi.org/10.31887/DCNS.2006.8.4/ssmith
- Sofroniew, M. V. & Vinters H. V. (2010). Astrocytes: Biology and pathology. *Acta Neuropathologica*, *119* (1), 7-35. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-009-0619-8

Sriram, C. S., Janga, A., Gurjar, S. S., Hussain, M. I., Borah, P., Lahkar, M., Mohan, P., &

Bezbaruah, B. K. (2015). Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 inhibitor, 3-aminobenzimide pretreatment ameliorates lipopolysaccharide-induced neurobehavioral and neurochemical anomalies in mice. *Pharmacology*, *133*, 83-91. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2015.03.022

- Sterling, P. & Eyer J. (1988). Allostasis: A new paradigm to explain arousal pathology. In S.Fisher & J. Reason (Eds.), *Handbook of Life Stress, Cognition and Health* (pp. 629-649).John Wiley & Sons.
- Sterner, E. Y. & Kalynchuk, L. E. (2010). Behavioral and neurobiological consequences of prolonged glucocorticoild exposure in rats: Relevance to depression. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology & Biological Psychiatry*, 34(5), 777-790. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2010.03.005
- Streit, W. J., Khoshbouei, H., & Bechmann, I. (2020). Dystrophic microglia in late-onset Alzheimer's disease. *Glia*, 68(4), 845-854. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.23782
- Streit, W. J., Sammons, N. W., Kuhns, A. J., & Sparks, D. L. (2004). Dystrophic microglia in the again human brain. *Glia*, 45(2), 208-212. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.10319
- Sugama, S., Takenouchi, T., Fujita, M., Conti, B., & Hashimoto, M. (2009). Differential microglial activation between acute stress and lipopolysaccharide treatment. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 207(1-2), 24-31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneuroim.2008.11.007
- Surget, A., Tanti, A., Leonardo, E. D., Laugeray, A., Rainer, Q., Touma, C., Palme, R., Griebel,
 G., Ibarguen-Vargas, Y., Hen, R., & Belzung, C. (2011). Antidepressants recruit new
 neurons to improve stress response regulation. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 16, 1177-1188.
 https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2011.48

- Swardfager, W., Rosenblat, J. D., Benlamri, M., & McIntyre, R. S. (2016). Mapping inflammation onto mood: Inflammatory mediators of anhedonia. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 64 (2016), 148-166. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.02.017
- Szebeni, A., Szebeni, K., DiPeri, T., Chandley, M. C., Crawford, J. D., Stockmeier, C. A., & Ordway, G. A. (2014). Shortened telomere length in white matter oligodendrocytes in major depression: Potential role of oxidative stress. *International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, 17, 1579-1589. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1461145714000698
- Szebeni, A., Szebeni, K., DiPeri, T. P., Johnson, L. A., Stockmeier, C. A., Crawford, J. D.,
 Chandley, M. J., Hernandez, L. J., Burgess, K. C., Brown, R. W., & Ordway, G. A.
 (2016). Elevated DNA oxidation and DNA repair enzyme expression in brain white
 matter in major depressive disorder. *International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*,
 20, 363-373. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijnp/pyw114
- Tan, Y.-L., Yuan, Y., & Tian, L. (2020). Mircoglial regional heterogeneity and its role in the brain. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 25, 351-367. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-019-0609-8
- Tang, K. S., Suh, S. W., Alano, C. C., Shao, Z., Hunt, W. T., Swanson, R. A., & Anderson, C. M. (2010). Astrocytic poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 activation leads to bioenergetic depletion and inhibition of glutamate uptake capacity. *Glia*, 58, 446-457. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.20936
- Tang, Y. & Le, W. (2016). Differential roles of M1 and M2 microglia in neurodegenerative diseases. *Molecular Neurobiology*, 53(2), 1181-1194. https://doi.org/s12035-014-9070-5

Tasaki, I. (1939). The electro-saltatory transmission of the nerve impulse and the effect of

narcosis upon the nerve fiber. *American Journal of Physiology-Legacy Content, 127(2)*, 211-227. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplegacy.1939.127.2.211

- Team, R. C. (2021). R: A language and environment for statistical computing () [Computer software]. The Comprehensive R Archive Network. Available from https://www.Rproject.org/
- Thai, M., Schreiner, M. W., Mueller, B. A., Cullen, K. R., Klimes-Dougan, B. (2021).
 Coordination between frontolimbic resting state connectivity and hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal axis functioning in adolescents with and without depression.
 Psychoneuroendocrinology, 125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2020.105123
- Thorburne, S. K. & Juurlink, B. H. (1996). Low glutathione and high iron govern the susceptibility of oligodendroglial precursors to oxidative stress. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 67, 1014-1022.
- Tornatzky, W. & Miczek, K. A. (1993). Long-term impairment of autonomic circadian rhythms after brief intermittent social stress. *Physiology & Behavior*, 53(5), 983-993. https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(93)90278-n
- Torres-Platas, S. G., Cruceanu, C., Chen, G. G., Turecki, G., & Mechawar, N. (2014). Evidence for increased microglial priming and macrophage recruitment in the dorsal anterior cingulate white matter of depressed suicides. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 42*, 50-59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2014.05.007
- Troubat, R., Barone, P., Leman, S., Desmidt, T., Cressant, A., Atanasova, B., Brizard, B., El Hage, W., Surget, A., Belzung, C., & Camus, V. (2020). Neuroinflammation and depression: A review. *European Journal of Neuroscience, 2020* (00), 1-21.

https://doi.org/10.1111/ejn.14720

- Tsankova, N. M., Berton, O., Renthal, W., Kumar, A., Neve, R. L., & Nestler, E. J. (2006). Sustained hippocampal chromatin regulation in a mouse model of depression and antidepressant action. *Nature Neuroscience*, 9(4), https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1659
- Tsehay, M., Necho, M., & Mekonnen, W. (2020). The role of adverse childhood experience on depression symptom, prevalence, and severity among school going adolescents. *Depression Research and Treatment*, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/5951792
- Ullrich, O., Diestel, A., Eyupoglu, I. Y., & Nitsch, R. (2001). Regulation of microglial expression of integrins by poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1. *Nature Cell Biology*, 3, 1035-1042.
- Vainchtein, I. D. & Molofsky, A. V. (2020). Astrocytes and microglia: In sickness and in health. *Treads in Neuroscience*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2020.01.003
- Van Dam, N. T., Iacoviello, B. M., & Murrough J. W. (2018). Diagnosis and epidemiology of depression. In D. S. Charney, P. Sklar, J. D. Buxbaum, & E. J. Nestler (Eds.), *Charney & Nestler's Neurobiology of Mental Illness* (pp. 289-300). Oxford University Press.
- Vialou, V., Robison, A. J., LaPlant, Q. C., Covington III, H. E., Dietz, D. M., Ohnishi, Y. N., Mouzon, E., Rush III, A. J., Watts, E. L., Wallace, D. L., Iñiguez, S. D., Ohnishi, Y. H., Steiner, M. A., Warren, B. L., Krishnan, V., Bolaños, C. A., Neve, R. L., Ghose, S., Berton, O., Tamminga, C. A., & Nestler, E. J. (2010). ΔFosB in brain reward circuits mediates resilience to stress and antidepressant responses. *Nature Neuroscience, 13*, 745-752. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.2551

- Vitaliano, P. P., Scanlan. J. M., Zhang, J., Savage, M. V., Hirsch, I. B., & Siegler, I. C. (2002). A path model of chronic stress, the metabolic syndrome, and coronary heart disease. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 64(3), 418-435.
- Vreeburg, S. A., Hoogendijk, W. J. G., van Pelt, J., DeRijk, R. H., Verhagen, J. C. M., van Dyck, R., Smit, J. H., Zitman, F. G., Pennix, B. W. J. H. (2009). Major depressive disorder and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis activity. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 66(6), 617-629. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.50
- Vyas, A., Pillai, A. G., & Chattarji, S. (2004). Recovery after chronic stress fails to reverse amygdaloid neuronal hypertrophy and enhanced anxiety-like behavior. *Neuroscience*, *128*(4), 667-673. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2004.07.013
- Weber, M. D., Frank, M. G., Tracey, K. J., Watkins, L. R., & Maier, S. F. (2015). Stress induces the danger-associated molecular pattern HMGB-1 in the hippocampus of male Sprague Dawley rats: A priming stimulus of microglia and the NLRP3 inflammasome. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *35*(1), 316-324. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3561-14.2015
- Wichers, M. C. & Maes, M. (2004). The role of indoleamine 2, 3-dioxygenase (IDO) in the pathophysiology of interferon-α-induced depression. *Journal of Psychiatry and Neuroscience*, 29 (1), 11-17.
- Williams, L. M., Debattista, C., Duchemin, A.-M., Schatzberg, A. F., & Nemeroff, C. B. (2016).
 Childhood trauma predicts antidepressant response in adults with major depression: Data from the randomized international study to predict optimized treatment for depression. *Translational Psychiatry*, 6 (e799). https://doi.org/10.1038/tp.2016.61

- Willner, P. (2017a). Reliability of the chronic mild stress model of depression: A user survey. *Neurobiology of stress*, 6, 68-77. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ynstr.2016.08.001
- Willner, P. (2017b). The chronic mild stress (CMS) model of depression: History, evaluation, and usage. *Neurobiology of Stress*, 6. 78-93. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ynstr.2016.08.002
- Willner, P., Muscat, R., & Papp, M. (1992). Chronic mild stress-induced anhedonia: A realistic animal model of depression. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 16, 525-534. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0149-7634(05)80194-0
- Willner, P., Towell, A., Sampson, D., Sophokleous, S., & Muscat, R. (1987). Reduction of sucrose preference by chronic unpredictable mild stress, and its restoration by a tricyclic antidepressant. *Psychopharmacology*, *93* (3). https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00187257
- Winkler, Z., Kuti, D., Ferenczi, S., Gulyás, K., Polyák, Á, & Kovács, K. J. (2017). Impaired microglia fractalkine signaling affects stress reaction and coping style in mice. *Behavioural Brain Research, 337*, 119-128. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2017.07.023
- Wohleb, E. S., Fenn, A. M., Pacenta, A. M., Powell, N. D., Sheridan, J. F., & Godbout, J. P. (2012). Peripheral innate immune challenge exaggerated microglia activation, increased the number of inflammatory CNS macrophages, and prolonged social withdrawal in socially defeated mice. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, *37*(9), 1491-1505. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012.02.003
- Wohleb, E. S., McKim, D. B., Sheridan, J. F., & Godbout, J. P. (2014). Monocyte trafficking to the brain with stress and inflammation: A Novel axis of immune-to-brain communication that influences mood and behavior. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 8(447).

https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2014.00447

- Wong, D. T., Perry, K. W., & Bymaster, F. P. (2005). The discovery of fluoxetine hydrochloride (Prozac). *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*, 4, 764-774. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd1821
- Wu, L., Han, W., Wang, Q., Hou, H., Tong, H., Yan, X., & Zhou, J. (2007). Mifepristone repairs region-dependent alterations of synapsin I in hippocampus in rat model of depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 32(12), 2500-2510. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.1301386
- Zhao, Y., Ma, R., Shen, J., Su, H., Xing, D., & Du, L. (2007). A mouse model of depression induced by repeated corticosterone injections. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 581(1-2), 113-120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2007.12.005
- Zhou, J., Deng, Y., Li, F., Yin, C., Shi, J., & Gong, Q. (2019). Icariside II attenuates lipopolysaccharide-induced neuroinflammation through inhibiting TLR4/MyD88/NF-κB pathway in rats. *Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy*, *111*, 315-324. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2018.10.201
- Zimmerman, M., Chelminski, I., Young, D., Dalrymple, K., Walsh, E., & Rosenstein, L. (2014). A clinically useful self-report measure of the DSM-5 anxious distress specifier for major depressive disorder. Journal of Clinical Psychiatry, 75(6), 601-607. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.13m08961
- Zorilla, E. P., Luborsky, L., McKay, J. R., Roesnthal, R., Houldin, A., Tax, A., McCorkle, R., Seligman, D. A., & Schmidt, K. (2001). The relationship of depression and stressors to immunological assays: A meta-analytic review. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 15* (3), 199-226. https://doi.org/10.1006/brbi.2000.0597

VITA

LIZA J. WILLS

Education:	Ph.D. Experimental Psychology, East Tennessee State University,
	Johnson City, Tennessee, 2021
	M.A. Experimental Psychology, East Tennessee State University,
	Johnson City, Tennessee, 2020
	B.S. Psychology, East Tennessee State University, Johnson
	City, Tennessee, 2016
Professional Experience:	Graduate Assistant, East Tennessee State University, College of

Arts and Sciences, 2017 - 2021

Publications: Britt, N. M., Poston, M. D., Miller, M. K., Peeters, L. D., Wills, L. J., Schweitzer, J. B., Brown, R. W., Hoover, D. B. (2021). Localization of NGF expression in mouse spleen and other tissues: Relevance to pleitropic functions. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*. Submitted, under review
Brown, R. W., Varnum, C. G., Wills, L. J., Peeters, L. D., & Gass, J. T. (2021). Modulation of mGluR5 improves sensorimotor gating deficits in rats neonatally treated with quinpirole through changes in dopamine D₂ signaling. *Pharmacology, Biochemistry, and Behavior*.

131

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2021.173292

Ordway, G., Szebeni, A., Hernandez, L. J., Crawford, J. D.,
Szebeni, K., Chandley, M. J., Burgess, K. C., Miller, C.,
Bakkalbasi, E., Brown, R. W., (2017). Antidepressant-like
actions of inhibitors of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase in
rodent models. *International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, 20(12), 994-1004. doi:
10.1093/ijnp/pyx068

Szebeni, A., Szebeni, K., Diperi, T., Johnson, L., Stockemeier, C.
Crawford, J., Chandley, M., Hernandez, L. J., Burgess,
K., Brown, R., Ordway, G., (2016). Elevated DNA
oxidation and DNA repair enzyme expression in brain
white matter in major depressive disorder. *The International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology, 20*(5),
363-373. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyw114

Hernandez, L.J., & Brown, R., (2017). The effects of adolescent methylphenidate exposure on the behavioral and BDNF response to nicotine. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, *31(1)*. doi: 10.1177/0269881116681458

Cummins, E., Leedy, K., Dose, J., Peterson, D., Kirby, S.,